YVETTE KOSMANN-SCHWARZBACH FRANCO MAGRI Poisson-Nijenhuis structures

Annales de l'I. H. P., section A, tome 53, nº 1 (1990), p. 35-81 http://www.numdam.org/item?id=AIHPA_1990_53_1_35_0

© Gauthier-Villars, 1990, tous droits réservés.

L'accès aux archives de la revue « Annales de l'I. H. P., section A » implique l'accord avec les conditions générales d'utilisation (http://www.numdam. org/conditions). Toute utilisation commerciale ou impression systématique est constitutive d'une infraction pénale. Toute copie ou impression de ce fichier doit contenir la présente mention de copyright.

\mathcal{N} umdam

Article numérisé dans le cadre du programme Numérisation de documents anciens mathématiques http://www.numdam.org/ Vol. 53, n° 1, 1990, p. 35-81.

Poisson-Nijenhuis structures

by

Yvette KOSMANN-SCHWARZBACH

U.F.R. de Mathématiques, U.A. au C.N.R.S. 751, Université de Lille-I, 59655 Villeneuve d'Ascq, France

and

Franco MAGRI

Dipartimento di Matematica Università di Milano, I-20133 Milano, Italy

ABSTRACT. - We study the deformation, defined by a Nijenhuis operator, and the dualization, defined by a Poisson bivector, of the Lie bracket of vector fields on a manifold and, more generally, of the Lie bracket on a differential Lie algebra over a commutative algebra. Requiring that the two processes commute, one obtains hierarchies of pairwise compatible Lie brackets on the module and on its dual. Each differential Lie algebrastructure on a module gives rise to a cohomology operator on the algebra of forms over the module, as well as to a graded Lie algebra-structure on the algebra of multivectors (the Schouten algebra). We study the deformation and the dualization of the derivations of the algebra of forms and of the Schouten bracket of multivectors, thus obtaining generalizations of the preceding differential geometric results together with new proofs. Section 2 comprises the study of the Nijenhuis operators on the twilled Lie algebras, an "N-matrix version" of the Kostant-Symes theorem, and an application to Hamiltonian systems of Toda type on semisimple Lie algebras.

RÉSUMÉ. – Nous étudions la déformation, définie par un tenseur de Nijenhuis, et la dualisation, définie par un bivecteur de Poisson, du crochet de Lie des champs de vecteurs sur une variété et, plus généralement, du crochet de Lie sur une algèbre de Lie différentielle sur une algèbre commutative. En imposant la commutativité des deux opérations, on obtient, sur le module et sur son dual, des hiérarchies de crochets de Lie deux à deux compatibles. Toute structure d'algèbre de Lie différentielle sur un module correspond d'une part à un opérateur de cohomologie sur l'algèbre des formes sur le module et, d'autre part, à une structure d'algèbre de Lie graduée sur l'algèbre des multivecteurs sur le module (algèbre de Schouten). Nous étudions la déformation et la dualisation des dérivations de l'algèbre des formes et du crochet de Schouten des multivecteurs, obtenant ainsi des généralisations de résultats précédents de géométrie différentielle, ainsi que des démonstrations nouvelles. Au paragraphe 2, nous étudions les opérateurs de Nijenhuis sur les algèbres de Lie bicroisées, une « version N-matrice » du théorème de Kostant-Symes, et une application à des systèmes hamiltoniens du type de Toda sur les algèbres de Lie semi-simples.

Table of Contents

Introduction

- 1. Deformation of Lie brackets by means of a Nijenhuis operator
 - 1.1. Constructing deformed brackets from Nijenhuis operators.
- 1.2. Richardson-Nijenhuis bracket of E-valued forms on a vector space E and the properties of the deformed bracket.
 - 1.3. Properties of the iterated brackets.
 - 1.4. Abelian subalgebras.
- 2. Deformation of Lie brackets and Hamiltonian systems
 - 2.1. The Nijenhuis operator of a twilled Lie algebra.
 - 2.2. The N-matrix approach to the Kostant-Symes theorem.
 - 2.3. Nijenhuis operators on semisimple Lie algebras and the Toda lattice.
- 3. Dualization of Lie brackets by means of a Poisson bivector
 - 3.1. Poisson manifolds.
 - 3.2. The Lie bracket of 1-forms on a Poisson manifold.
 - 3.3. Example: the Lie bracket of 1-forms on the dual of a Lie algebra.
- 4. Deformation and dualization: the compatibility condition
 - 4.1. Deformed Lie bracket of vector fields and associated bracket on forms.
 - 4.2. The compatibility condition: Poisson-Nijenhuis structures.
- 5. Hierarchies of brackets of a Poisson-Nijenhuis structure
 - 5.1. The iterated Lie brackets on vector fields and on 1-forms.
 - 5.2. Deformation and dualization of iterated Lie brackets.
 - 5.3. The hierarchy of Poisson structures on a Poisson-Nijenhuis manifold.
- 6. Differential Lie algebras, graded differential algebras and Schouten algebras
 - 6.1. Differential Lie algebras.
 - 6.2. The graded differential algebra of a differential Lie algebra.

6.3. The Schouten algebra of a differential Lie algebra.

6.4. Graded differential algebra and Schouten algebra associated with a deformed Lie bracket.

6.5. Dualization of the Lie bracket by means of a Poisson bivector on a differential Lie algebra. The associated Schouten algebra and graded differential algebra.

6.6. Morphisms of differential Lie algebras.

6.7. Conclusion: Poisson-Nijenhuis structures on differential Lie algebras.

INTRODUCTION

A Poisson-Nijenhuis manifold ([30], [31]) is a manifold equipped with both a Poisson structure, defined by a bivector P whose Schouten bracket vanishes, and a (1,1)-tensor N whose Nijenhuis torsion vanishes, to be called a Nijenhuis tensor, which satisfy a compatibility condition to be discussed below. The Poisson-Nijenhuis structures on manifolds and, in particular, on duals of Lie algebras constitute a natural framework for the theory of completely integrable systems. In work in progress, we shall study the relationships between the theory of Poisson-Nijenhuis structures and that of Poisson-Lie groups, bigebras and the modified Yang-Baxter equation as expounded in [21]. This article can be considered as Part 0 of the series of papers [21]. Here, we shall develop the theory of Poisson-Nijenhuis structures in a slightly more general sisuation than that of smooth manifolds since, in section 1, we study the Nijenhuis structures on real or complex Lie algebras, and we show, in section 6, that the rest of the theory developed in sections 3, 4 and 5 on smooth manifolds can be extended to the case of the modules over a communitative algebra which are "differential Lie algebras". (See subsection 6.1 for definitions and historical remarks.)

In section 1, we consider an infinitesimal deformation of a Lie algebrastrucure on a vector space E, and we prove that, when such a deformation is defined by an endomorphism N of E whose Nijenhuis torsion vanishes, all the brackets obtained by iteration are Lie brackets which are pairwise compatible. Section 2 studies the relationship between the Nijenhuis operators and the twilled Lie algebra-structures, involution theorems on the dual of a Lie algebra and, as an application, some Hamiltonian systems of Toda type on semisimple Lie algebras.

In section 3, we show how to construct a bracket on the space of 1-forms from the usual Lie bracket of vector fields and a bivector P, and we prove that this bracket is a Lie bracket if and only if the Schouten bracket, [P, P], vanishes. The Lie brackket of 1-forms on a Poisson manifold was introduced by Magri in [30], [31] and independently by several authors. (*See* subsection 3.2.)

For a (1,1)-tensor N, we have used the generally accepted definition of the *Nijenhuis torsion*, formula (1.1), and we have denoted it by $[N, N]_{\mu}$. (We remark that the bracket originally defined by Frölicher and Nijenhuis is twice this quantity.) For a bivector P, we have considered the *Schouten bracket* [P, P]_µ defined by (3.1). We have incorporated the factor 2 in the definition in order for this Schouten bracket to coïncide with the one considered in subsection 6.3. In both cases, the index µ refers to the Lie algebra-structure on the space of vector fields. Apart from the trivial question of normalization, the two objects play roles which are strikingly similar: both measure the failure of a mapping to be a morphism of brackets, as shown by formulae (1.6) and (3.5). When $[N, N]_{\mu}$ vanishes, N.µ is a Lie bracket and N is a morphism from (E, N.µ) to (E, µ). When [P, P]_µ vanishes, v (µ, P) defined by formula (3.2) is a Lie bracket on E* and P defines a morphism from (E*, v (µ, P)) to (E, µ).

In section 4, we combine the process of deformation of the Lie algebrastructure of the linear space E of vector fields by means of a Nijenhuis tensor N, and that of the dualization of the Lie bracket on E by means of a Poisson bivector P. Requiring that the two processes commute introduces the compatibility condition linking N and P. The deformation process can be iterated, and, in section 5, we show that, when the compatibility condition is satisfied, a sequence of Lie brackets on the linear space E^* of 1-forms is obtained in this way. We study the hierarchy of Lie brackets on E and on E^* obtained from a Poisson-Nijenhuis structure on E, and we prove that the iterated deformations commute with the dualizations and that both the Lie brackets on E and the Lie brackets on E^* are pairwise compatible.

In section 6, we define and study the differential Lie algebras over a commutative algebra A, of which the $C^{\infty}M$ -module of vector fields on a manifold M, with the usual Lie bracket, is the typical example. In subsections 6.1 and 6.2, we show how each differential Lie algebra structure on an A-module E defines a graded differential algebra-structure on A (E*), generalizing the de Rham cohomology operator on the exterior algebra of forms, and a graded Lie algebra-structure on A E, generalizing the Schouten bracket on the exterior algebra of multivectors.

In subsection 6.4, we show that, given an A-linear mapping N from E to E, the derivation of Λ (E*) associated with the deformed bracket N.µ on E is the Lie derivation (in the generalized sense) with respect to the E-valued 1-form N on E. We use this fact to give an alternate, less computational proof of a theorem of section 1: If the Nijenhuis torsion of N vanishes, then N.µ is a Lie bracket. We also study the deformed Schouten bracket on Λ E.

In subsection 6.5, we show that the dualization of the Lie bracket of vector fields described in section 3 can be carried out more generally on a

differential Lie algebra E over a commutative algebra A. Given an Alinear, antisymmetric mapping, P, from E*, the A-dual of E, to E, there is an associated bracket on E* which is a Lie bracket if and only if the Schouten bracket of P, considered as a bivector, vanishes. We prove (proposition 6.2) that the derivation on multivectors associated with an A-linear, antisymmetric mapping P from E* to E is the operator [P, .], where [,] denotes the Schouten bracket and P is the bivector defined by P. When P is a Poisson bivector on a manifold, this derivation is, up to a sign, the G-cohomology operator introduced by Lichnerowicz [27]. We use this proposition to obtain a generalization together with an alternate proof of the theorem of section 3: On a nondegenerate differential Lie algebra, the bracket on E* associated with P is a Lie bracket if and only if the Schouten bracket of P vanishes. The Schouten bracket on Λ (E*), which extends the Lie bracket on E* defined by the Poisson bivector P, is the bracket introduced by Koszul in [23].

Since morphisms of differential Lie algebras correspond to morphisms of graded differential algebras between the algebras of forms, we obtain a proof of the fact that the exterior powers of the Poisson mapping intertwine the de Rham and the Lichnerowicz cohomology operators. Moreover, morphisms of differential Lie algebras correspond to morphisms of Schouten algebras and, in particular, when P is a Poisson bivector, ΛP is a morphism of Schouten algebras.

In conclusion, we stress the fact that the theory of Poisson-Nijenhuis structures applies to the case of the differential Lie algebras, and we outline some applications of this theory.

Many results presented here were previously formulated in various contexts. For instance, the work of de Barros ([10], [11]) is a comprehensive algebraization of the infinitesimal structures on a manifold under more general assumptions than ours and includes, as an application, the consideration of what we have called the deformed bracket N. µ and the proof that the vanishing of the Nijenhuis torsion of N implies the Jacobi identity for the deformed bracket N. u. This fact was also proved in [25]. It appears in a short announcement by Dorfman [12] with applications to the theory of integrable systems. We realized while writing this article that the connection between the Lie bracket of differential 1-forms and the Lichnerowicz cohomology operator on a Poisson manifold had been previously noted in [3], [4], and a preprint by Huebschmann [18] came to our attention in which a very general algebraic version of the theory (but not the facts about the existence of the Schouten Lie algebra of a differential Lie algebra) is developed. Many previously unrelated results from various areas are proved in this article and used as the building blocks of the theory of Poisson-Nijenhuis structures.

The main results of the theory had been proved in [30], but the methods of proof used here are new and less computational. The contents of

sections 1, 3, 4 and 5 of this article were announced in various lectures [31 *a*] [21 *a*]. Some examples of Poisson-Nijenhuis structures appear in [31 *a*]. The connection between solutions of the modified Yang-Baxter equation and bihamiltonian structures on the dual of a Lie algebra (*see* subsection 6.7), which is due to Magri, was announced in a lecture by Magri (E.N.S., Paris, May 1988) and in [21 *a*].

1. DEFORMATION OF LIE BRACKETS BY MEANS OF A NIJENHUIS OPERATOR

In this section, we construct a hierarchy of pairwise compatible Lie brackets on a Lie algebra by means of a Nijenhuis operator, and we prove that the images of the center of the Lie algebra under the powers of the Nijenhuis operator are Abelian subalgebras with respect to each of these Lie algebra brackets.

1.1. Constructing deformed brackets from Nijenhuis operators

Let E be a vector space over the field of real or complex numbers. In the applications to differential geometry, E will be the vector space TM of smooth vector fields over M or its complexification, or the vector space T^*M of smooth differential 1-forms over M or its complexification.

Let μ be an E-valued 2-form on E that defines a Lie algebra-structure on E. The Lie bracket defined by μ will be denoted by $[,]_{\mu}$ or simply by [,] when no confusion is possible.

Let N be a linear map from E to itself. The Nijenhuis torsion $[N, N]_{\mu}$ of N, with respect to the Lie algebra-structure μ , is the E-valued 2-form defined by

 $[N, N]_{\mu}(x, y) = [N x, N y]_{\mu} - N ([N x, y]_{\mu} + [x, N y]_{\mu}) + N^{2} [x, y]_{\mu}, \quad (1.1)$ for x and y in F.

DEFINITION 1.1. – If the Nijenhuis torsion of N vanishes, we shall say that N is a Nijenhuis operator.

Let N. μ denote the E-valued 2-form on E defined by

 $(N.\mu) (x, y) = \mu (Nx, y) + \mu (x, Ny) - N (\mu (x, y)),$

for x and y in E. The bracket defined by N. μ will be denoted by [,]_{N. μ}. Thus, by definition,

$$[x, y]_{N,\mu} = [N x, y]_{\mu} + [x, N y]_{\mu} - N ([x, y]_{\mu}).$$
(1.2)

The various interpretations of $N.\mu$ to be given below, as well as the examples and applications, will justify the introduction of the bracket

[,]_{N, μ}, which we shall call, somewhat improperly, the *deformed bracket*. In the sense of the theory of deformations of Lie algebras [35], N, μ is a *trivial infinitesimal deformation of* μ since

$$[x, y]_{\mathbf{N}, \mu} = \frac{d}{dt} \mu_t (x, y) \big|_{t=0},$$

where, for any t in \mathbb{R} ,

$$\mu_t (x, y) = \exp (-t N) (\mu (\exp (t N) x, \exp (t N) y))$$

= $\mu (x, y) + t (N \cdot \mu) (x, y) + \dots,$

and μ , defines a Lie algebra-structure on E that is isomorphic to μ .

In general, N. μ need not define a Lie bracket, even if μ itself does.

In corollary 1.1 below we prove however that $N \,\mu$ does define a Lie bracket in the special case where N is a *Nijenhuis operator*. We also prove, that μ and $N \,\mu$ are then *compatible* Lie algebra-structures in the following sense.

DEFINITION 1.2. – Two Lie brackets μ and μ' are called compatible if their sum is also a Lie bracket.

If μ and μ' are compatible Lie brackets, then for each t in \mathbb{R} or \mathbb{C} , $\mu + t\mu'$ is a Lie bracket.

It follows from the general theory of deformations [35] that if μ' is an infinitesimal deformation of μ which is also a Lie algebra-structure, then for each t in \mathbb{R} or \mathbb{C} , $\mu + t \mu'$ is a Lie algebra-structure and therefore μ and μ' are compatible. The one-parameter family of Lie algebra-structures $\mu + t \mu'$ is called an *actual deformation* of μ , and the Lie brackets $\mu + t \mu'$ are the *deformed brackets*. It is only by an abuse of language that we call $\mu' = N \cdot \mu$ itself, when N is a Nijenhuis operator, a deformed Lie bracket.

To prove the properties of the deformed brackets, we shall make use of the Richardson-Nijenhuis bracket of E-valued forms on E.

1.2. Richardson-Nijenhuis bracket of E-valued forms on a vector space E and the properties of the deformed bracket

Let E be a vector space over the field $K = \mathbb{R}$ or \mathbb{C} . Let α be an E-valued K-multilinear form of degree a on E. To α there corresponds a derivation i_{α} of degree a-1 of the graded algebra of K-multilinear forms on E with values in an arbitrary vector space F, defined as follows. For each b-form β with values in F, if $b \ge 1$, we define the (a+b-1)-form $i_{\alpha}\beta$ with values in F by

$$(i_{\alpha}\beta)(x_1,\ldots,x_{a+b-1}) = \sum_{\substack{\sigma(1)<\ldots<\sigma(a)\\\sigma(a+1)<\ldots<\sigma(a+b-1)}} (-1)^{|\sigma|} \beta(\alpha(x_{\sigma(1)},\ldots,x_{\sigma(a)}),x_{\sigma(a+1)},\ldots,x_{\sigma(a+b-1)}),$$

Vol. 53, n° 1-1990.

. . .

and we set $i_{\alpha}\beta=0$ for b=0, *i.e.*, when β is a function. We have denoted a permutation of $1, \ldots, a+b-1$ by σ , and its signature by $|\sigma|$. The x_i 's, $i=1, \ldots, a+b-1$, denote elements of E. We remark that the form $i_{\alpha}\beta$ is denoted by $\beta \land \alpha$ in [14].

Let [,] denote the commutator in the graded sense on the vector space of derivations of the space of E-valued forms on E. The formula

$$[i_{\alpha}, i_{\beta}] = i_{[\alpha, \beta]}$$

defines a bracket [,] on the space of E-valued forms on E which coïncides with the one defined by Nijenhuis and Richardson in [35]. We have denoted this bracket by [,] (small, light type face) to distinguish it form the Lie bracket [,] (light type face), the bracket [,] (large, light type face) used to denote the Nijenhuis torsion, and from the commutator [,] (normal, heavy type face). If α is an E-valued form of degree *a*, and if β is an E-valued form of degree *b*, then

$$[\alpha, \beta] = i_{\beta} \alpha - (-1)^{(a-1)(b-1)} i_{\alpha} \beta.$$
 (1.3)

The Richardson-Nijenhuis bracket is anticommutative (in the graded sense), and satisfies the Jacobi identity (in the graded sense).

It is known [35] that μ defines a Lie algebra-structure on E if and only if the Richardson-Nijenhuis bracket of μ , $[\mu, \mu]$, vanishes.

Let N be a linear mapping from E to E, considered as an E-valued 1-form on E. By the definition of $[N, \mu] = i_{\mu} N - i_{N} \mu = -[\mu, N]$, we see that

Moreover,

LEMMA 1.1. – Let $[N, N]_{\mu}$ be the Nijenhuis torsion of N with respect to the Lie algebra-structure μ considered as an E-valued 2-form on E. Then

$$[N, \mu, N, \mu] + 2 [\mu, [N, N]_{\mu}] = 0.$$
(1.4)

Proof. – The proof is a straightforward computation, using the definition

(1/2) [N.
$$\mu$$
, N. μ] $(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \oint (N. \mu) ((N. \mu) (x_1, x_2), x_3),$

for x_1 , x_2 , x_3 in E, where \oint denotes the sum over the cyclic permutations

over the indices 1, 2 and 3.

The deformed structure N, μ is a Lie algebra-structure if and only if $[N, \mu, N, \mu] = 0$. Now, the preceding lemma shows that this condition is satisfied if and only if $[\mu, [N, N]_{\mu}]$ vanishes. This quantity has a simple cohomological interpretation.

Let us set, for any E-valued form α of degree a,

$$\delta_{\mu} \alpha = (-1)^{a-1} \ [\mu, \alpha]. \tag{1.5}$$

Annales de l'Institut Henri Poincaré - Physique théorique

It follows from the graded Jacobi identity for the Richardson-Nijenhuis bracket that δ_{μ} is a cohomology operator. It is easy to check [35] that δ_{μ} is the coboundary operator of the cochain complex of E-valued forms on E, where E acts on itself by the adjoint action defined by μ . Clearly,

$$N \cdot \mu = \delta_{\mu} N$$

and

$$[\mu, [N, N]_{\mu}] = -\delta_{\mu} ([N, N]_{\mu})$$

Thus $N.\mu$ defines a Lie algebra bracket on E if and only if the Nijenhuis torsion of N is a 2-cocycle.

The Lie algebra-structures μ and N. μ satisfy

$$[\mu, N.\mu] = -\delta_{\mu}(N.\mu) = -(\delta_{\mu})^2 N = 0.$$

It follows from this fact and from lemma 1.1, that, when the Nijenhuis torsion of N is a 2-cocycle, the expression

$$[\mu + t \mathbf{N} \cdot \mu, \mu + t \mathbf{N} \cdot \mu] = [\mu, \mu] + t ([\mu, \mathbf{N} \cdot \mu] + [\mathbf{N} \cdot \mu, \mu]) + t^2 [\mathbf{N} \cdot \mu, \mathbf{N} \cdot \mu]$$

vanishes identically, for t in \mathbb{R} or \mathbb{C} , which expresses the fact that μ and N. μ are compatible.

In conclusion:

PROPOSITION 1.1. – Let μ be a Lie algebra-structure on E, and let N be a linear map from E to E. Then $N \cdot \mu = \delta_{\mu} N$ is a Lie algebra-structure on E if and only if the Nijenhuis torsion $[N, N]_{\mu}$ of N is δ_{μ} -closed, in which case $[,]_{\mu}$ and $[,]_{N,\mu}$ are compatible.

The following corollary will be important in the sequel.

COROLLARY 1.1. – Let μ be a Lie algebra-structure on E, and let N be a linear map from E to E. Assume that the Nijenhuis torsion of N with respect to μ vanishes. Then

- (i) N μ defines a Lie bracket,
- (ii) the Lie bracket $[,]_{N,\mu}$ is compatible with the Lie bracket $[,]_{\mu}$,
- (iii) N is a Lie algebra-morphism from (E, N, μ) to (E, μ) .

Proof. - (i) and (ii) are a special case of proposition 1.1. (An alternate proof of (i) will moreover be given in section 6.) The last statement follows immediately from the identity

$$N([x, y]_{N, \mu}) - [Nx, Ny]_{\mu} = -[N, N]_{\mu}(x, y).$$
(1.6)

We have shown that $N \cdot \mu$ is a Lie bracket compatible with μ under the assumption that the Nijenhuis torsion of N, with respect to μ , be closed in the Lie algebra-cohomology. In order to define the iterated brackets and to study their properties, we shall make use of the stronger hypothesis that the Nijenhuis torsion of N vanishes.

1.3. Properties of the iterated brackets

Let us assume, as in corollary 1.1, that N is a Nijenhuis operator. The identity

$$[N, N]_{N, \mu} = [[N, N]_{\mu}, N]$$

is easy to prove and shows that, when the torsion of N with respect to μ vanishes, the torsion of N with respect to N. μ also vanishes. Therefore the deformation of μ into N. μ can be iterated, and we shall prove below some properties of the brackets obtained from N. μ by iteration.

The following lemma is well-known. (See e.g. note 5 of [26].)

LEMMA 1.2. – If $[N, N]_{\mu} = 0$, then, for each integer $k \ge 1$, $[N^k, N^k]_{\mu} = 0$.

This property implies that we can deform the given Lie bracket not only by means of N but by any power N^k of N. The following lemma expresses the associativity of the deformation process.

LEMMA 1.3. – Let μ and N be as in corollary 1.1. Then for each integer $k \ge 0$,

$$N^{k+1}$$
. $\mu = N . (N^k . \mu)$.

Proof. - In fact, let

$$\Phi_{N}^{k} = N^{k+1} \cdot \mu - N \cdot (N^{k} \cdot \mu).$$

Then

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{N}^{k}(x, y) &= [N^{k+1}x, y] + [x, N^{k+1}y] - N^{k+1}[x, y] \\ &- ([N^{k+1}x, y] + [Nx, N^{k}y] - N^{k}[Nx, y]) \\ &- ([N^{k}x, Ny] + [x, N^{k+1}y] - N^{k}[x, Ny]) \\ &+ N ([N^{k}x, y] + [x, N^{k}y] - N^{k}[x, y]). \end{split}$$

It is clear that $\Phi_N^0 = 0$ and that $\Phi_N^1 = 2 [N, N]_{\mu}$. Moreover,

$$\Phi_{N}^{k}(x, y) = [N, N]_{\mu}(N^{k-1}x, y) + [N, N]_{\mu}(x, N^{k-1}y) + N(\Phi_{N}^{k-1}(x, y)).$$

Therefore, induction shows that, if $[N, N]_{\mu} = 0$, then $\Phi_N^k = 0$ for all $k \ge 0$. Summarizing this discussion, we obtain:

PROPOSITION 1.2. – Let μ be a Lie algebra-structure on E, and let N be a Nijenhuis operator on (E, μ). Let k and m be nonnegative integers. Then

(i) $N^k \cdot \mu$ defines a Lie bracket;

(ii) the Nijenhuis torsion of N^m with respect to the Lie algebra-structure N^k . μ vanishes;

- (iii) the Lie brackets $[,]_{N^{k},\mu}$ and $[,]_{N^{m},\mu}$ are compatible;
- (iv) N^m is a Lie algebra-morphism from (E, N^{k+m} . μ) to (E, N^k . μ).

Proof. – Part (i) follows from lemma 1.2 and corollary 1.1 (i). In order to prove (ii), we remark that the following formula is valid for each integer $k \ge 0$,

$$[N, N]_{N^{k+1},\mu} = [[N, N]_{N^{k},\mu}, N]$$

or

 $[N, N]_{N^{k+1},\mu}(x, y) = [N, N]_{N^{k},\mu}(N x, y)$

The proof is by computation, using the result of lemma 1.3. From this formula, it follows that if $[N, N]_{\mu}$ vanishes, then the torsion of N with respect to each iterated bracket N^{k} . μ vanishes. Moreover, by lemma 1.2, since the torsion of N with respect to the Lie bracket N^{k} . μ vanishes, for any integer $m \ge 0$, that of N^{m} vanishes also.

Part (iii) follows from corollary 1.1 (ii), using the facts that for k > m, $N^k \cdot \mu = N^{k-m} \cdot (N^m \cdot \mu)$ (which follows from lemma 1.3), and that N^{k-m} has vanishing Nijenhuis torsion with respect to $N^m \cdot \mu$. Part (iv) follows from corollary 1.1 (iii), using $N^{k+m} \cdot \mu = N^m \cdot (N^k \cdot \mu)$ and $[N^m, N^m]_{N^k \cdot \mu} = 0$.

1.4. Abelian subalgebras

We shall now prove an additional property of the deformed Lie brackets which has applications in the theory of integrable systems.

PROPOSITION 1.3. – Let N be a Nijenhuis operator on a Lie algebra (E, μ) , and let k and m be nonnegative integers. Then

(a) The center C_{μ} of (E, μ) is an Abelian subalgebra of (E, N^m, μ) .

(b) The image $N^k(C_{\mu})$ of C_{μ} under N^k is an Abelian subalgebra of (E, N^m, μ) .

Proof. – Let x and y be in the center of (E, μ) . Then

$$[x, y]_{\mathbf{N}^{m}, \mu} = [\mathbf{N}^{m} x, y]_{\mu} + [x, \mathbf{N}^{m} y]_{\mu} - \mathbf{N}^{m} [x, y]_{\mu} = 0,$$

which proves (a). Moreover, since the Nijenhuis torsion of N^k with respect to $N^m \cdot \mu$ vanishes,

$$[\mathbf{N}^{k} x, \mathbf{N}^{k} y]_{\mathbf{N}^{m} \cdot \mu} = \mathbf{N}^{k} [x, y]_{\mathbf{N}^{m+k} \cdot \mu} = 0,$$

which proves (b).

In [8], Caccese states a theorem due to Mishchenko and Fomenko in a form close to the preceding result.

Vol. 53, n° 1-1990.

2. DEFORMATION OF LIE BRACKETS AND HAMILTONIAN SYSTEMS

In this section, we explain the close relationship between *twilled Lie* algebras and Nijenhuis operators, and we show how the properties of Nijenhuis operators derived in the first section yield, as a corollary, involution theorems on the dual of a Lie algebra. Using Nijenhuis operators, a class of Hamiltonian systems of Toda type are obtained for each semisimple Lie algebra.

2.1. The Nijenhuis operator of a twilled Lie algebra

An operator with vanishing Nijenhuis torsion is easily constructed on a Lie algebra $g = (E, \mu)$ which splits, as a vector space, into a direct sum of two Lie subalgebras, a and b. The notion of a Lie algebra which is a direct sum of two Lie subalgebras was introduced and studied in [21], as a generalization of Drinfeld's Lie bialgebras, under the name "twilled extension", or, preferably, *twilled Lie algebra* (*"algèbre de Lie bicroisée"*, in French, *see* [2]). Shortly thereafter this notion was defined in [32], where it was called a bicrossproduct Lie algebra, and in [28], where it was called a double Lie algebra.

Let $g = a \oplus b$, and let π be the projection of g onto a parallel to b. For x in g, we shall write x_a for the a-component, πx of x, and x_b for the b-component, $x - \pi x$, of x. We shall also write [,] for $[,]_{\mu}$.

Let N be any Nijenhuis operator on the Lie algebra a such that, for x and y in g,

$$N([x_{a}, y_{b}]_{a}) = [N x_{a}, y_{b}]_{a}.$$
 (2.1)

If N is a Nijenhuis operator on a which satisfies (2.1), denoting the canonical injection of a into g by *i*, then $N = i \circ N \circ \pi$ is a Nijenhuis operator on g. In fact, for x and y in g,

$$\begin{bmatrix} N, N \end{bmatrix} (x, y) = \begin{bmatrix} N x_{a}, N y_{a} \end{bmatrix} - N \begin{bmatrix} N x_{a}, y_{a} + y_{b} \end{bmatrix}_{a} - N \begin{bmatrix} x_{a} + x_{b}, N y_{a} \end{bmatrix}_{a} + N^{2} \begin{bmatrix} x_{a} + x_{b}, y_{a} + y_{b} \end{bmatrix}_{a} = (\begin{bmatrix} N x_{a}, N y_{a} \end{bmatrix} - N \begin{bmatrix} N x_{a}, y_{a} \end{bmatrix} - N \begin{bmatrix} x_{a}, N y_{a} \end{bmatrix} + N^{2} \begin{bmatrix} x_{a}, y_{a} \end{bmatrix}) + N (N \begin{bmatrix} x_{a}, y_{b} \end{bmatrix}_{a} + N \begin{bmatrix} x_{b}, y_{a} \end{bmatrix}_{a} - \begin{bmatrix} N x_{a}, y_{b} \end{bmatrix}_{a} - \begin{bmatrix} x_{b}, N y_{a} \end{bmatrix}_{a} + N^{2} (\begin{bmatrix} x_{b}, y_{b} \end{bmatrix}_{a}).$$

The first term vanishes because N is a Nijenhuis operator on a, while the second term vanishes because of the additional requirement (2.1) on N, and the last term is zero because b is a Lie subalgebra of g. Whence the Nijenhuis torsion of N vanishes.

The identity of a is obviously a Nijenhuis operator on a which satisfies condition (2.1). The associated Nijenhuis operator on g, $N = i \circ \pi$, is the

....

projection of g onto a. Similarly, the projection onto b is a Nijenhuis operator on g.

Nontriviality for a twilled Lie algebra means that a and b are both different from $\{0\}$, and nontriviality for a Nijenhuis operator means that it is neither invertible nor equal to 0. When a is neither $\{0\}$ nor g, then the projection of g onto a is a nontrivial Nijenhuis operator on g. Therefore

PROPOSITION 2.1. – Any nontrivial twilled Lie algebra has a nontrivial Nijenhuis operator and, therefore, a hierarchy of deformed Lie brackets.

Let us remark, however, that if the Nijenhuis operator is the projection of g onto one of the subalgebras of a twilled Lie algebra, the corresponding "hierarchy" has only two elements, μ and N. μ , since, in this case, N²=N.

Conversely, let us show that any finite-dimensional Lie algebra admitting a Nijenhuis operator is a twilled Lie algebra. This twilled Lie algebrastructure is nontrivial if the Nijenhuis operator is nontrivial.

Let E be a finite-dimensional vector space, and let N be a linear mapping from E to E. Recall [17] that there exists a smallest integer $r \ge 1$, called the *Riesz index* of N, such that the sequences of nested subspaces

Im
$$N \supset Im N^2 \supset ...$$

and

Ker
$$N \subset Ker N^2 \subset \ldots$$

both stabilize at rank r. Thus, by definition,

Im
$$N^r = Im N^{r+1} = \dots$$
, while $Im N^{r-1} \neq Im N^r$,

and

Ker N^r = Ker N^{r+1} = ..., while Ker N^{r-1}
$$\neq$$
 Ker N^r.

Moreover, E splits as the direct sum of the vector spaces Im N^r and Ker N^r, the *Fitting components* of N. We shall set $a = \text{Im N}^r$ and $b = \text{Ker N}^r$.

We now assume that $g = (E, \mu)$ is a Lie algebra. We show that, if N is a Nijenhuis operator, then a and b are Lie subalgebras. In fact, by lemma 1.2, $[N, N]_{\mu}$ implies $[N^r, N^r]_{\mu}$. Thus, for x and y in g,

$$[N^{r}x, N^{r}y] - N^{r}[N^{r}x, y] - N^{r}[x, N^{r}y] + N^{2r}[x, y] = 0.$$

Thus $[\mathfrak{a}, \mathfrak{a}] \subset \mathfrak{a}$ and, moreover, since Ker N²^{*r*} = Ker N^{*r*}, $[\mathfrak{b}, \mathfrak{b}] \subset \mathfrak{b}$.

By the definition of the Riesz index, $a = \text{Im N}^r$ is invariant under N^r, and N, the restriction of N^r to a, is invertible. It follows from lemma 1.2 that N is a Nijenhuis operator on a. We show that, in addition, N satisfies equation (2.1). Since N is invertible, it suffices to prove that, for x and y in g,

$$N([N x_{a}, y_{b}]_{a} - N [x_{a}, y_{b}]_{a}) = 0.$$

Vol. 53, n° 1-1990.

By definition, and since the Nijenhuis torsion of N^r vanishes,

$$N([N x_{a}, y_{b}]_{a} - N [x_{a}, y_{b}]_{a}) = N^{r}([N^{r} x_{a}, y_{b}] - N^{r} [x_{a}, y_{b}])$$

= [N^r x_{a}, N^r y_{b}] - N^r [x_{a}, N^{r} y_{b}],

which expression is equal to 0 because N^r vanishes on b. Therefore N satisfies (2.1).

In conclusion, nontrivial Nijenhuis operators on a Lie algebra g are in one-to-one correspondence with pairs $(a \oplus b, N)$, where $a \oplus b$ is a nontrivial twilled Lie algebra-structure on g, and where N is an invertible Nijenhuis operator on a. In the next subsection, we shall consider the idempotent Nijenhuis operators which correspond to the case where N is the identity of a.

2.2. The N-matrix approach to the Kostant-Symes theorem

In this subsection we present "an N-matrix approach" to the Kostant-Symes theorem, to be distinguished from, and compared with, Semenov-Tian-Shansky's "R-matrix approach" to the theory of integrable systems [41].

Let g be a finite-dimensional Lie algebra with Lie bracket $[,]_{\mu} = [,]$. We consider the dual g* of g equipped with the linear Poisson structure defined by μ ("Lie-Poisson structure" or "Kirillov-Kostant-Souriau structure"), and we denote the Poisson bracket on C^{∞} (g*) by $\{, \}_{\mu}$ or by $\{, \}_{\mathfrak{g}^*}$. Then, for f and g in $C^{\infty}(\mathfrak{g}^*)$, and ξ in \mathfrak{g}^* ,

$$\{f, g\}_{\mathfrak{a}*}(\xi) = \langle \xi, [d_{\xi}f, d_{\xi}g] \rangle.$$

Casimir functions are functions on g* whose Poisson bracket with any function vanishes.

We shall prove that when N is an *idempotent* Nijenhuis operator on (g, μ) , *i.e.*, when g is a twilled Lie algebra and N is the projection of g onto a factor, then

$$\mathcal{N}: \quad f \in \mathbf{C}^{\infty} \left(\mathfrak{g}^* \right) \to f \circ^t \mathbf{N} \in \mathbf{C}^{\infty} \left(\mathfrak{g}^* \right)$$

is a Nijenhuis operator on $C^{\infty}(g^*)$. We first note the following facts:

LEMMA 2.1. - For f and g in
$$C^{\infty}$$
 (g*), and ξ in g*,
 $d_{\xi} (f \circ {}^{t}N) = N d_{l_{N\xi}} f$
(2.2)

and

$$(\{\mathcal{N} f, \mathcal{N} g\}_{\mu} - \mathcal{N} (\{\mathcal{N} f, g\}_{\mu} + \{f, \mathcal{N} g\}_{\mu}) + \mathcal{N}^{2} \{f, g\}_{\mu})(\xi)$$

= $\langle \xi, [\mathbf{N}, \mathbf{N}]_{\mu} (d_{\mathbf{N} \xi} f, d_{\mathbf{N} \xi} g) \rangle.$ (2.3)

Annales de l'Institut Henri Poincaré - Physique théorique

Proof. – The chain rule implies (i). To prove (ii) we write the definitions and use the preceding result. Since, by assumption, $N^2 = N$, we obtain

$$\begin{split} (\{\mathcal{N} f, \mathcal{N} g\}_{\mu} &- \mathcal{N} (\{\mathcal{N} f, g\}_{\mu} + \{f, \mathcal{N} g\}_{\mu}) + \mathcal{N}^{2} \{f, g\}_{\mu}) (\xi) \\ &= \langle \xi, [\mathbf{N} d_{t_{\mathbf{N}\xi}} f, \mathbf{N} d_{t_{\mathbf{N}\xi}} g]_{\mu} \rangle \\ &- \langle \xi, \mathbf{N} [\mathbf{N} d_{(t_{\mathbf{N}})^{2}\xi} f, d_{t_{\mathbf{N}\xi}} g]_{\mu} \rangle - \langle \xi, \mathbf{N} [d_{t_{\mathbf{N}\xi}} f, \mathbf{N} d_{(t_{\mathbf{N}})^{2}\xi} g]_{\mu} \rangle \\ &+ \langle \xi, \mathbf{N}^{2} [d_{(t_{\mathbf{N}})^{2}\xi} f, d_{(t_{\mathbf{N}})^{2}\xi} g]_{\mu} \rangle \\ &= \langle \xi, [\mathbf{N}, \mathbf{N}]_{\mu} (d_{t_{\mathbf{N}\xi}} f, d_{t_{\mathbf{N}\xi}} g) \rangle. \end{split}$$

PROPOSITION 2.2. If N is an idempotent Nijenhuis operator on $(g, [,]_{\mu})$, then \mathcal{N} is a Nijenhuis operator on $(\mathbb{C}^{\infty}(g^*), \{, \}_{\mu})$.

Proof. - The proposition follows from formula (2.3).

Since \mathcal{N} is a Nijenhuis operator on C^{∞} (g*), there is a deformed Poisson bracket of functions on g*,

$$\{f,g\}_{\mathcal{N}} = \{\mathcal{N}f,g\}_{\mu} + \{f,\mathcal{N}g\}_{\mu} - \mathcal{N}\{f,g\}_{\mu}.$$

This bracket is compatible with the Lie-Poisson bracket $\{ , \}_{\mu}$, but the hierarchy reduces to just two such brackets since $\mathcal{N}^2 = \mathcal{N}$.

In the following proposition, we study the restriction of the Poisson bracket $\{,\}_{\mathcal{N}}$ to the dual of the image of N.

We consider the splitting $g = a \oplus b$, where a is the image of N and b its kernel. Then, $N = i \circ \pi$, where, as above, π is the projection of g onto a, and *i* is the canonical injection of a into g. The mapping '*i* is a morphism of Poisson manifolds from g^* to a^* . In fact, since *i* is a Lie algebra-morphism from a to g, for *f* and g in $C^{\infty}(a^*)$,

$$\{f,g\}_{\mathfrak{a}^*}\circ {}^t i = \{f\circ {}^t i,g\circ {}^t i\}_{\mathfrak{g}^*}.$$

Therefore, for any f and g in $C^{\infty}(g^*)$,

$$\left\{ \mathcal{N} f, \mathcal{N} g \right\}_{\mathfrak{g}^*} = \left\{ f^{\circ t} \pi^{\circ t} i, g^{\circ t} \pi^{\circ t} i \right\}_{\mathfrak{g}^*} = \left\{ f^{\circ t} \pi, g^{\circ t} \pi \right\}_{\mathfrak{a}^*} \cdot t i.$$

Since

$$\{\mathcal{N} f, \mathcal{N} g\}_{g^*} = \mathcal{N} \{f, g\}_{\mathcal{N}},$$

and since $f \circ {}^{t}\pi$ is the restriction, $f|_{\mathfrak{a}^{*}}$, of f to \mathfrak{a}^{*} , we see that the Lie-Poisson bracket on \mathfrak{a}^{*} and the bracket $\{ , \}_{\mathcal{N}}$ on \mathfrak{g}^{*} are related by

$${f|_{a^*}, g|_{a^*}}_{a^*} = {f, g}_{\mathcal{N}}|_{a^*}.$$
 (2.4)

We have proved:

PROPOSITION 2.3. – The linear mapping ' π is a Poisson morphism from a^* equipped with $\{,\}_{a^*}$ to g^* equipped with the Poisson structure $\{,\}_{a^*}$.

Therefore a* with its canonical Poisson structure is a Poisson submanifold of g* equipped with $\{, \}_{\mathscr{N}}$. From (2.4) and proposition 1.3 we obtain immediately COROLLARY 2.1 (Kostant-Symes theorem [22]). – If f and g are Casimir functions on g^* , then

$$\{f|_{\mathfrak{a}^*}, g|_{\mathfrak{a}^*}\}_{\mathfrak{a}^*}=0.$$

In order to compare this "N-matrix approach" with the "R-matrix approach" of Semenov-Tian-Shansky, we first remark that the Lie algebra-structure $\{ , \}_{\mathcal{N}}$ on g* coincides with the Lie-Poisson structure defined by the deformed Lie bracket N.µ when restricted to a*. In fact, if $\xi \in a^*$,

$$\begin{cases} f, g \}_{\mathscr{N}} (\xi) = \{ f^{\circ t} \mathbf{N}, g \}_{\mu} (\xi) + \{ f, g^{\circ t} \mathbf{N} \}_{\mu} (\xi) - \{ f, g \}_{\mu} (t^{\prime} \mathbf{N} \xi) \\ = \langle \xi, [d_{\xi} (f^{\circ t} \mathbf{N}), d_{\xi} g]_{\mu} + [d_{\xi} f, d_{\xi} (g^{\circ t} \mathbf{N})]_{\mu} - \mathbf{N} [d_{\xi} f, d_{\xi} g]_{\mu} \rangle. \end{cases}$$

Since ξ is in \mathfrak{a}^* , then

$$d_{\xi}(f \circ {}^{t} \mathbf{N}) = \mathbf{N} d_{t_{\mathbf{N}}\xi} f = \mathbf{N} d_{\xi} f,$$

and therefore

$$\{ f, g \}_{\mathscr{N}}(\xi) = \langle \xi, [N d_{\xi} f, d_{\xi} g]_{\mu} + [d_{\xi} f, N d_{\xi} g]_{\mu} - N [d_{\xi} f, d_{\xi} g]_{\mu} \rangle$$

= $\langle \xi, [d_{\xi} f, d_{\xi} g]_{N,\mu} \rangle,$

proving that both brackets coincide on a*.

Now, consider the R-bracket of Semenov-Tian-Shansky,

$$[x, y]_{\mathbf{R}} = [\mathbf{R} x, y] + [x, \mathbf{R} y],$$

where $R x = x_a - x_b$. Then,

$$[x, y]_{\mathbf{R}} = [x_{a}, y_{a}] - [x_{b}, y_{b}],$$

while

 $[x, y]_{N+\mu} = [x_{a}, y] + [x, y_{a}] - [x, y]_{a} = [x_{a}, y_{a}] + [x_{a}, y_{b}]_{b} + [x_{b}, y_{a}]_{b}.$

Thus the bracket $[\ ,\]_{N\,,\,\mu}$ and the bracket $[\ ,\]_R$ have the same projection onto a.

Thus, upon restriction to \mathfrak{a}^* , the bracket $\{ , \}_{\mathscr{N}}$ and the Lie-Poisson brackets associated with the deformed Lie bracket $[,]_{N,\mu}$ and with the R-bracket $[,]_R$ all coincide. In consequence, the Hamiltonian vector fields defined by these Poisson brackets on \mathfrak{g}^* coincide on \mathfrak{a}^* .

2.3. Nijenhuis operators on semisimple Lie algebras and the Toda lattice

Let s be a semisimple real or complex Lie algebra of rank *l*. If s is real, we assume that it is split. We consider a Cartan subalgebra h and a system of simple roots $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_l$ with respect to h. Let

be the associated Borel subalgebra. Let h_1, \ldots, h_l be a basis of \mathfrak{h} . Let x_j be an eigenvector of the simple root α_j , $j = 1, \ldots, l$. The generators

$$h_1, \ldots, h_l, x_1, \ldots, x_l$$
 of g satisfy the commutation relations

$$[h_i, h_j] = 0, \qquad [h_i, x_j] = A (i, j) x_j$$

where A $(i, j) = \alpha_i (h_i)$.

Let N be the projection of g onto \mathfrak{h} , which, by the result of subsection 2.1, is a Nijenhuis operator on g. The deformed Lie bracket [,]_N on g has the commutation relations

$$[h_i, h_j]_{\mathbf{N}} = 0, \qquad [h_i, x_j]_{\mathbf{N}} = \mathbf{A} \ (i, j) \ x_j, \qquad [x_i, x_j]_{\mathbf{N}} = 0.$$

Thus n becomes an Abelian subalgebra of $(g, [,]_N)$. The vector subspace V of g generated by $h_1, \ldots, h_l, x_1, \ldots, x_l$ is, in fact, a Lie subalgebra of $(g, [,]_N)$ whose Lie brackets are written above. Let V* be the dual of the vector space V, with coordinates $b_1, \ldots, b_l, a_1, \ldots, a_l$ with respect to the dual basis $h_1^*, \ldots, h_l^*, x_1^*, \ldots, x_l^*$. Their Poisson brackets in the Lie-Poisson structure $\{, \}_N$ are

$${b_i, b_j}_N = 0, \qquad {b_i, a_j}_N = A(i, j) a_j, \qquad {a_i, a_j}_N = 0.$$

Let $H = H(a_1, \ldots, a_l, b_1, \ldots, b_l)$ be a function on V*. The Hamiltonian system associated with H is

$$\begin{vmatrix}
\dot{a}_{i} = -a_{i} \sum_{j=1}^{l} \mathbf{A}(j, i) \frac{\partial \mathbf{H}}{\partial b_{j}} \\
\dot{b}_{i} = \sum_{j=1}^{l} \mathbf{A}(i, j) a_{j} \frac{\partial \mathbf{H}}{\partial a_{j}}.
\end{cases}$$
(2.5)

Whence the following result [13],

PROPOSITION 2.4. – Let W be a 21-dimensional vector space with coordinates $a_1, \ldots, a_l, b_1, \ldots, b_l$. When the entries of the matrix (A (*i*, *j*)) are the components of a system of simple roots of a semisimple Lie algebra, the dynamical system (2.5) is Hamiltonian.

In particular, for
$$H = \sum_{i=1}^{l} \left(\frac{1}{2} (b_i)^2 + a_i \right)$$
, we obtain the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{a}_i = -a_i \sum_{j=1}^{l} A(j, i) b_j \\ \dot{b}_i = \sum_{j=1}^{l} A(i, j) a_j \end{cases}$$

which had been considered in [1] and [42].

In [13], Flaschka shows that with a suitable choice of a system of simple roots of the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{s} = \mathfrak{sl}$ $(l+1, \mathbb{C})$, the equations (2.5) are those of the *nonperiodic Toda lattice* in center of mass-coordinates.

Vol. 53, nº 1-1990.

We now show that the same method also yields the usual equations of the Toda lattice in the Flaschka coordinates $a_1, \ldots, a_l, b_1, \ldots, b_{l+1}$,

$$\begin{cases} \dot{a}_i = a_i \ (b_i - b_{i+1}) \\ \dot{b}_i = 2 \ ((a_{i-1})^2 - (a_i)^2) \end{cases}$$

Instead of a Borel subalgebra of the semisimple Lie algebra \mathfrak{sl} $(l+1, \mathbb{C})$, we consider the solvable Lie algebra b of all upper triangular matrices of order l+1, generated by

$$h_{1} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & & & \\ & 0 & & \\ & & 0 & \\ & & & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \dots, h_{l+1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & & & \\ & 0 & & \\ & & 0 & \\ & & & 0 & \\ & & & 0 & \\ & & & 0 & \\ & & & 0 & \\ & & & 0 & 1 \\ & & & & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \dots, x_{l} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & & & \\ & 0 & & & \\ & 0 & & & \\ & & 0 & 1 \\ & & & 0 & \\ & & & 0 & 1 \\ & & & 0 & \\ & & & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

which satisfy the commutation relations

$$[h_i, h_j] = 0, \qquad [h_i, x_j] = \delta_{ij} x_j - \delta_{i, j+1} x_j.$$

Let N be the projection of b onto the subalgebra of all diagonal matrices. For a Hamiltonian $H = H(a_1, \ldots, a_l, b_1, \ldots, b_{l+1})$ we obtain a Hamiltonian system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{a}_i = a_i \left(\frac{\partial H}{\partial b_{i+1}} - \frac{\partial H}{\partial b_i} \right) \\ \dot{b}_i = a_i \frac{\partial H}{\partial a_i} - a_{i-1} \frac{\partial H}{\partial a_{i-1}}. \end{cases}$$

For $H = -(1/2) \sum_{i=1}^{l+1} (b_i)^2 - \sum_{i=1}^{l} (a_i)^2$, these are the usual equations of the nonperiodic Toda lattice.

3. DUALIZATION OF LIE BRACKETS BY MEANS OF A POISSON BIVECTOR

In this section we shall construct a Lie bracket on the space of differential 1-forms on a Poisson manifold, by a kind of dualization process, from the Lie bracket of vector fields, while in section 6, we shall show that this construction can be performed somewhat more generally on a *differential Lie algebra* equipped with a bivector with vanishing Schouten bracket.

3.1. Poisson manifolds

Let M be a Hausdorff, second-countable, smooth manifold. Here and below, "1-form" or simply "form" will stand for a "smooth differential 1-form", while "vector", "tensor", and "multivector" will stand for "smooth vector field", "smooth tensor field", and "smooth field of antisymmetric contravariant tensors", respectively. A multivector of rank k will be called a k-vector. Let $A = C^{\infty} M$ be the ring of smooth real-valued functions on M, let E = TM denote the A-module of smooth vector fields on M, and let $E^* = T^* M$ be the dual A-module of smooth differential 1forms. Let us first recall some standard definitions concerning the Poisson manifolds.

Let P be a bivector on M. Then P defines a biderivation, denoted by $\{,\}_{P}$, of the ring of functions, $A = C^{\infty} M$. By definition, the Poisson bracket of f and g in $C^{\infty} M$ is the function

$$\{f, g\}_{\mathbf{P}} = \mathbf{P} (df, dg).$$

The Schouten bracket of P is the trivector [P, P] such that, for f_1, f_2 and f_3 in A,

$$[\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{P}] (df_1, df_2, df_3) = 2 \oint \{\{f_1, f_2\}_{\mathbf{P}}, f_3\}_{\mathbf{P}}.$$
 (3.1)

(Using the notation [,] for the Schouten bracket of multivectors is justified since it reduces to the ordinary Lie bracket in the case of two vector fields.) By definition, P is a *Poisson bivector* if

$$[P, P] = 0,$$

and (M, P) is a *Poisson manifold* if P is a Poisson bivector. It is clear from (3.1) that (M, P) is a Poisson manifold if and only if the antisymmetric bracket $\{ , \}_P$ satisfies Jacobi's identity. We shall denote by P the linear mapping from $E^* = \underline{T^*M}$ to $E = \underline{TM}$ defined by P, such that for α and β in E^* ,

$$\langle \alpha, \mathbf{P}\beta \rangle = \mathbf{P}(\alpha, \beta),$$

and by [**P**, **P**] the antisymmetric mapping from $E^* \times E^*$ to E defined by [**P**, **P**], such that for α , β and γ in E^* ,

$$\langle \alpha, [\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{P}] (\beta, \gamma) \rangle = [\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{P}] (\alpha, \beta, \gamma).$$

Vol. 53, n° 1-1990.

Y. KOSMANN-SCHWARZBACH AND F. MAGRI

3.2. The Lie bracket of 1-forms on a Poisson manifold

The bivector P also defines an antisymmetric bracket on the 1-forms on M in the following way. The bracket of 1-forms α and β is defined to be the 1-form { α , β }_P, where

$$\langle \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{P}}, x \rangle = \langle \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha} \beta, x \rangle - \langle \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\beta} \alpha, x \rangle + \mathscr{L}_{x} \langle \alpha, \mathbf{P}\beta \rangle, \quad (3.2)$$

for x in E. Here and below, \mathscr{L}_x denotes the *Lie derivation* by $x \in E$. It is clear that this expression is A-linear with respect to x, and that it therefore defines a 1-form $\{\alpha, \beta\}_P$ for α and β in E*. Formula (3.2) can be rewritten as

$$\{\alpha, \beta\}_{\mathbf{P}} = \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha}\beta - \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\beta}\alpha + d(\mathbf{P}(\alpha, \beta)). \tag{3.2'}$$

As a matter of fact, definition (3.2) can be rewritten using only the Lie derivative of functions and the Lie bracket of vector fields, using the relation

$$\langle \mathscr{L}_{y} \alpha, x \rangle = \mathscr{L}_{y} \langle \alpha, x \rangle - \langle \alpha, [y, x] \rangle,$$

where x and y are vector fields and α is a 1-form. It is then easy to see that it actually generalizes to the case where E is a 'differential Lie algebra' (*see* section 6).

This bracket of 1-forms on a Poisson manifold is not so well-known as the Poisson bracket of functions. It was found, apparently independently, by Magri [30], [31] and by several other authors, Gel'fand and Dorfman [12] (it also plays an implicit role in [15]), Koszul in his study of Schouten brackets [23], Karasev [19] in the case of a Poisson-Lie group, and Coste, Dazord and Weinstein [9] in the context of their study of symplectic groupoids. It also figures in Weinstein's note [42] on the infinitesimal dressing transformations.

We now state two fundamental properties of this bracket which can be used to characterize it axiomatically. For α and β in E*, and for f and g in A,

$$\{\alpha, f\beta\}_{\mathbf{P}} = f\{\alpha, \beta\}_{\mathbf{P}} + (\mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha}f)\beta$$
(3.3)

and

$$\{df, dg\}_{\mathbf{P}} = -d(\{f, g\}_{\mathbf{P}}).$$
 (3.4)

The bracket $\{ \ , \ \}_P$ is the only bracket on 1-forms satisfying (3.3) and (3.4).

We consider the R-bilinear mapping from $(A \oplus E^*) \times (A \oplus E^*)$ to $A \oplus E^*$ whose restriction to the functions is zero, whose restriction to the 1-forms is the bracket (3.2), and which maps a pair (α, f) to $\mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha} f$, and a pair (f, α) to $-\mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha} f$. Condition (3.3) is equivalent to the requirement that this bilinear mapping extend uniquely to a biderivation of the graded associative algebra $\Lambda(E^*)$, analogous to the Schouten bracket of multivectors obtained by an extension of the Lie bracket of vectors and the Lie derivation of functions. For this reason, the bracket $\{,\}_P$ satisfying property (3.3) is sometimes called a *biderivation* of the A-module E*. A formula for the corresponding biderivation on the algebra of all forms on M appears in the work of Koszul [23]. This *Koszul-Schouten bracket* will play an important role in section 6.

We shall now prove two fundamental identities that relate the bracket $\{ , \}_{P}$ to the Schouten bracket [P, P].

PROPOSITION 3.1. – For any bivector P, and 1-forms α and β in E*,

$$\mathbf{P} \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{P}} - [\mathbf{P} \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta] = (1/2) [\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{P}] (\alpha, \beta).$$
(3.5)

Proof. - We use the relation (see [31], [15])

$$[\mathbf{P},\mathbf{P}](\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\alpha_3) = 2 \oint \langle \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha_1}\alpha_3,\mathbf{P}\alpha_2 \rangle.$$
(3.6)

The result follows from replacing $\{ , \}_{P}$ by its expression.

We shall now prove that the bracket $\{ , \}_P$ satisfies Jacobi's identity if and only if P is a Poisson bivector.

LEMMA 3.1. - For
$$\alpha_1$$
, α_2 and α_3 in E*,
 $\left\langle \oint \{\alpha_1, \{\alpha_2, \alpha_3\}_{\mathbf{P}}\}_{\mathbf{P}}, x \right\rangle = -(1/2) \oint \left\langle \mathscr{L}_{[\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{P}](\alpha_1, \alpha_2)} \alpha_3, x \right\rangle + \mathscr{L}_x([\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{P}](\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3)).$ (3.7)

Proof. – We use the definition (3.1) and the relations (3.5) and (3.6). These identities imply

PROPOSITION 3.2. – (i) The bracket $\{ \ , \ \}_P$ on E^* is a Lie bracket if and only if P is a Poisson bivector.

(ii) When P is a Poisson bivector, P is a Lie algebra-morphism from $(E^*, \{ , \}_P)$ to (E, [,]).

Proof. – It follows from lemma 3.1 that if [P, P] = 0, then the antisymmetric bracket $\{ , \}_P$ satisfies Jacobi's identity. To prove the converse, we first remark that it follows from formulae (3.4) and (3.1) that for all f_1 , f_2 and f_3 in A,

$$2\oint \{ \{ df_1, df_2 \}_{\mathbf{P}}, df_3 \}_{\mathbf{P}} = 2 d \left(\oint \{ \{ f_1, f_2 \}_{\mathbf{P}}, f_3 \}_{\mathbf{P}} \right) = d([\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{P}] (df_1, df_2, df_3)). \quad (3.8)$$

If $\{ \ , \ \}_P$ is a Lie bracket, this expression must vanish identically and therefore the trivector [P, P] must vanish. The proof of part (i) is therefore complete.

Part (ii) of the proposition follows immediately from proposition 3.1.

In section 6, we shall give an alternative proof of proposition 3.2, using the derivations of the graded associative algebra of the multivectors on M.

3.3. Example: the bracket of 1-forms on the dual of a Lie algebra

Let g be a finite-dimensional Lie algebra with Lie bracket [,]. Then g^* is a Poisson manifold. The Poisson bivector P of g^* is such that

$$\mathbf{P}_{\xi} x = -\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*} \xi,$$

for ξ in g^* and x in $T^*_{\xi}(g^*)$ identified with g. For differential 1-forms α and β on g^* , considered as mappings from g^* to g, we find

$$\{\alpha, \beta\}_{\mathbf{P}}(\xi) = (d_{\xi}\alpha) (\mathrm{ad}_{\beta_{\xi}}^{*}\xi) - (d_{\xi}\beta) (\mathrm{ad}_{\alpha_{\xi}}^{*}\xi) + [\alpha_{\xi}, \beta_{\xi}], \qquad (3.9)$$

where $d_{\xi}\alpha$ is the differential at ξ of the mapping α . For α and β taken to be constant differential 1-forms on g identified with elements x and y of g, this formula reduces to

$${x, y}_{P} = [x, y].$$
 (3.10)

Thus the Lie bracket of 1-forms on g^* extends the Lie bracket of the given Lie algebra g.

4. DEFORMATION AND DUALIZATION: THE COMPATIBILITY CONDITION

In this section, as in the last, M is a Hausdorff, second-countable, smooth manifold, and we retain the other notations as well. We shall apply the results of section 1 to the deformation of the natural Lie algebrastructure of E by a *Nijenhuis tensor*, *i. e.*, a Nijenhuis operator on E which is also A-linear, and the results of section 3 concerning the dualization of the Lie bracket of vector fields by means of a Poisson bivector. Given both a Nijenhuis tensor and a Poisson bivector on a manifold, it is natural to require that the two processes, deformation and dualization, commute. This requirement – the *compatibility condition* – leads to the definition and first properties of the Poisson-Nijenhuis structures, which will be described in this section. Further properties of the hierarchy of Poisson structures defined by a Poisson-Nijenhuis structure will be described in the next section.

4.1. Deformed Lie bracket of vector fields and associated bracket on forms

We denote by μ the natural Lie algebra-structure on E=TM, and by [,]_{μ}, instead of by [,] as in the last section, the Lie bracket of vector fields, and, more generally, the Schouten bracket of multivectors which extends the Lie bracket of vector fields.

Let P be a Poisson bivector on M, i. e., a bivector such that

$$[\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{P}]_{\mathbf{u}} = \mathbf{0}. \tag{4.1}$$

We shall denote by $v = v(\mu, P)$ the Lie algebra-structure on E* that was constructed, in section 3, from the naturel Lie algebra-structure μ on vector fields and from the Poisson bivector P. The corresponding Lie bracket on E* will, however, be denoted by $\{, \}_v$ or $\{, \}_P^{\mu}$, instead of by $\{, \}_P$, as in section 3. Recall (proposition 3.2) that the linear mapping **P** from E* to E is a Lie algebra-morphism from (E*, v) to (E, μ).

Let N be a (1,1)-tensor with vanishing Nijenhuis torsion with respect to μ ,

$$[N, N]_{\mu} = 0.$$
 (4.2)

We denote by $\mu' = N \cdot \mu$ the deformed Lie algebra-structure on E. Using the notations and results of section 1 applied to E = TM, we consider the deformed Lie bracket of vector fields, denoted by $[,]_{N,\mu}$ or [,]'. We recall that N is a Lie algebra-morphism from (E, N, μ) to (E, μ) . The deformed bracket has properties similar to those of the natural bracket, namely, it satisfies the identity, for x and y in E, and f in A,

$$[x, fy]' = f[x, y]' + (\mathscr{L}'_x f) y, \qquad (4.3)$$

where, by definition,

 $\mathscr{L}'_{x} = \mathscr{L}_{Nx}.$

It follows from this property that there exists a unique deformed derivation, denoted by \mathscr{L}'_x , of the algebra of tensors, that commutes with the contractions, such that

$$\mathcal{L}'_{x} f = \mathcal{L}_{Nx} f, \mathcal{L}'_{x} y = [x, y]'.$$

In particular, for α in E*,

$$\mathscr{L}'_{x} \alpha = \mathscr{L}_{Nx} \alpha - \mathscr{L}_{x}({}^{t}N) \alpha.$$
(4.4)

Here the transpose 'N of the linear map, N, is considered to be a (1,1)tensor. This derivation law \mathscr{L}' can also be denoted by $\mathscr{L}^{N,\mu}$, while the natural derivation law \mathscr{L} will sometimes be referred to as \mathscr{L}^{μ} , to stress that it is associated with the natural Lie bracket μ on E.

There is a deformed differential $d' = d_{N,\mu}$ on the space of all forms $\Lambda(E^*)$, such that

$$\mathscr{L}'_x = [i_x, d'],$$

where i_x denotes the interior product with x. In particular, for a function f in A,

$$d'f = {}^{t}\mathbf{N}(df). \tag{4.5}$$

Vol. 53, n° 1-1990.

The map d' is a coboundary, i. e., $(d')^2 = 0$.

It also follows from property (4.3) that there exists a unique biderivation, again denoted by $[,]_{N,\mu}$ or [,]', of the graded associative algebra of multivectors ΛE , whose restriction to the functions is zero, whose restriction to the vectors is [,]', and which maps a pair (x, f) to $\mathscr{L}_{Nx} f$, and a pair (f, x) to $-\mathscr{L}_{Nx} f$. This biderivation is called the *Schouten bracket* associated with N. μ .

We now combine the processes of deformation and dualization and we consider the bracket $\{ \ , \ \}_{P}^{n} = \{ \ , \ \}_{P}^{N+\mu}$ on E* which is defined by a formula similar to formula (3.2') which defines $\{ \ , \ \}_{P}^{\mu}$. We replace the Lie derivation law \mathscr{L} by the deformed Lie derivation law \mathscr{L}' and the differential d on functions by the deformed differential d'. Thus, by definition, for α and β in E*,

$$\begin{cases} \alpha, \beta \rbrace_{\mathbf{P}}^{\prime} = \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha}^{\prime} \beta - \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\beta}^{\prime} \alpha + d^{\prime} \langle \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta \rangle \\ = \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{N}\mathbf{P}\alpha} \beta - \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha}^{\prime} ({}^{t}\mathbf{N}) \beta - \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{N}\mathbf{P}\beta} \alpha + \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\beta}^{\prime} ({}^{t}\mathbf{N}) \alpha + {}^{t}\mathbf{N} (d \langle \alpha, \mathbf{P}\beta \rangle), \quad (4.6)$$

by formulas (4.4) and (4.5).

We shall now investigate the condition under which the bracket on E that we have just considered is a Lie bracket.

4.2. The compatibility condition: Poisson-Nijenhuis structures

We denote by NP the (2,0)-tensor associated with the linear mapping $N \circ P$ from E* to E, defined by

$$NP(\alpha,\beta) = \langle \alpha, NP\beta \rangle = \langle {}^{t}N\alpha, P\beta \rangle = P({}^{t}N\alpha, \beta),$$

and by P'N the (2,0)-tensor defined by

$$\mathbf{P}^{t}\mathbf{N}(\alpha,\beta) = \langle \alpha, \mathbf{P}^{t}\mathbf{N}\beta \rangle = \mathbf{P}(\alpha, {}^{t}\mathbf{N}\beta).$$

We shall deal with the following diagram of linear maps:

$$(E^*, \nu(\mu, P)) \xrightarrow{\mathbf{r}} (E, \mu)$$

$$\stackrel{r_N}{\longrightarrow} (E^*, \nu') \xrightarrow{\mathbf{r}} (E, \mu' = N.\mu)$$

For v', we can consider the following brackets on E^* :

(a) $v' = v(N . \mu, P)$, *i. e.*, the bracket $\{ , \}'_{P} = \{ , \}^{N . \mu}_{P}$ obtained by dualization from the deformed Lie bracket $[,]' = [,]_{N . \mu}$ on E by means of the bivector P, which is given by formula (4.6),

(b) $v' = v\left(\mu, \frac{1}{2}(NP + P'N)\right)$, *i. e.*, the bracket $\{ , \}_{(1/2)(NP + P'N)}^{\mu}$ obtained by dualization of the natural Lie bracket $[,]=[,]_{\mu}$ on E by means of

the bivector (1/2) (NP+P'N), which is defined by

$$\nu\left(\mu,\frac{1}{2}(\mathbf{NP}+\mathbf{P}^{t}\mathbf{N})\right)(\alpha,\beta) = \{\alpha,\beta\}_{(1/2)(\mathbf{NP}+\mathbf{P}^{t}\mathbf{N})}^{\mu}$$
$$= \frac{1}{2}(\mathscr{L}_{(\mathbf{NP}+\mathbf{P}^{t}\mathbf{N})\alpha}\beta - \mathscr{L}_{(\mathbf{NP}+\mathbf{P}^{t}\mathbf{N})\beta}\alpha + d\langle\alpha,(\mathbf{NP}+\mathbf{P}^{t}\mathbf{N})\beta\rangle), \quad (4.7)$$

(c) $v' = {}^{t}N \cdot v(\mu, P)$, *i. e.*, the bracket $\{ , \}_{{}^{t}N \cdot v}$ obtained by deformation from the Lie bracket $\{ , \}_{v} = \{ , \}_{P}^{\mu}$, where $v = v(\mu, P)$, by means of the (1,1)-tensor ${}^{t}N$ on E*, which is defined by

$$({}^{t}\mathbf{N} \cdot \mathbf{v}(\boldsymbol{\mu}, \mathbf{P}))(\boldsymbol{\alpha}, \boldsymbol{\beta}) = \{ \boldsymbol{\alpha}, \boldsymbol{\beta} \}_{r_{\mathbf{N}}, \boldsymbol{\nu}}^{t} = \{ {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \boldsymbol{\alpha}, \boldsymbol{\beta} \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu} + \{ \boldsymbol{\alpha}, {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \boldsymbol{\beta} \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu} - {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \{ \boldsymbol{\alpha}, \boldsymbol{\beta} \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu}.$$
 (4.8)

These three brackets are not independent. Indeed,

LEMMA 4.1. – Let μ be a Lie algebra-structure on E. Then, for any (1,1)-tensor N and for any bivector P,

$$\nu(\mathbf{N} \cdot \boldsymbol{\mu}, \mathbf{P}) + {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \cdot \nu(\boldsymbol{\mu}, \mathbf{P}) = \nu(\boldsymbol{\mu}, \mathbf{N}\mathbf{P} + \mathbf{P}{}^{t}\mathbf{N}).$$

Proof. – We obtain from the definition (4.8), for α and β in E*,

By addition, using (4.6) and (4.7) we obtain the lemma.

It is not true in general that these brackets will satisfy Jacobi's identity because

(a) the Schouten bracket $[P, P]' = [P, P]_{N, \mu}$ of the bivector P need not vanish,

(b) the Schouten bracket

$$[NP + P'N, NP + P'N] = [NP + P'N, NP + P'N]_{"}$$

of the bivector NP + P'N need not vanish,

(c) the Nijenhuis torsion $[{}^{t}N, {}^{t}N]_{v}$ of the (1,1)-tensor ${}^{t}N$, with respect to the Lie algebra-structure $v = v(\mu, P)$, need not vanish.

Below, we show that a single *compatibility condition* on N and P implies that the preceding diagram commutes, that the three quantities mentioned above vanish, that the three brackets on E* considered above must coincide and satisfy Jacobi's identity, and that all the arrows in the diagram are Lie algebra-morphisms.

DEFINITION 4.1. – A Nijenhuis tensor N and a Poisson bivector P on a manifold M are called compatible if NP is a bivector, i.e.,

$$\mathbf{N} \circ \mathbf{P} = \mathbf{P} \circ {}^{t} \mathbf{N}, \tag{4.9}$$

Vol. 53, n° 1-1990.

and if

$$v(N, \mu, P) = {}^{t}N, v(\mu, P).$$
 (4.10)

If the Nijenhuis tensor N and the Poisson bivector P are compatible, the pair (P, N) is called a Poisson-Nijenhuis structure on M, and (M, P, N) is called a Poisson-Nijenhuis manifold.

By (4.9), when N and P are compatible, (1/2)(NP+P'N)=NP. It follows from lemma 4.1 that, if N and P are compatible, then the three brackets defined by (4.6), (4.7) and (4.8) coincide, namely

$$v(N, \mu, P) = {}^{t}N \cdot v(\mu, P) = v(\mu, NP).$$
 (4.11)

In order to express the compatibility condition, let us set

$$C_{\mu}(\mathbf{P},\mathbf{N})(\alpha,\beta) = \frac{1}{2}(\{\alpha,\beta\}_{r_{\mathbf{N},\nu}(\mu,\mathbf{P})} - \{\alpha,\beta\}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mathbf{N},\mu}).$$

As a result of assumption (4.9), $C_{\mu}(P, N)$ is A-linear with respect to α and β . Thus $C_{\mu}(P, N)$ is a form-valued bivector on E which vanishes if and only if the processes of dualization and of deformation commute. From lemma 4.1, we obtain

$$C_{\mu}(\mathbf{P},\mathbf{N})(\alpha,\beta) = \{\alpha,\beta\}_{\mathbf{NP}}^{\mu} - \{\alpha,\beta\}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mathbf{N}\cdot\mu} = \{\alpha,\beta\}_{t_{\mathbf{N}\cdot\nu}(\mu,\mathbf{P})}^{t} - \{\alpha,\beta\}_{\mathbf{NP}}^{\mu}.$$

Using the first equality and the definitions of the brackets, we find

$$C_{\mu}(\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{N})(\alpha, \beta) = \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha}({}^{t}\mathbf{N} \beta) - \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\beta}({}^{t}\mathbf{N} \alpha) + {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\beta} \alpha - {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha} \beta + d\langle \alpha, \mathbf{N}\mathbf{P} \beta \rangle - {}^{t}\mathbf{N} d\langle \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta \rangle.$$

We see that this form-valued bivector $C_{\mu}(P, N)$ is none other than the tensor considered by Magri and Morosi in [30] and designated there by R (P, N). (We have avoided the use of the letter R because this letter is used in other contexts in the theory of the Yang-Baxter equation.) We note that this *differential concomitant* of the bivector P and the (1,1)-tensor N, which has the required tensoriel properties only when NP = P^rN, was already considered by Schouten in 1953 ([40], formula (15)). In fact a staightforward calculation shows that the coordinate expression for $C_{\mu}(P, N)$ is, with obvious notations,

$$\mathbf{C}_{m}^{kj} = \mathbf{P}^{lj} \partial_{l} \mathbf{N}_{m}^{k} + \mathbf{P}^{kl} \partial_{l} \mathbf{N}_{m}^{j} - \mathbf{N}_{m}^{l} \partial_{l} \mathbf{P}^{kj} + \mathbf{N}_{l}^{j} \partial_{m} \mathbf{P}^{kl} - \mathbf{P}^{lj} \partial_{m} \mathbf{N}_{l}^{k}.$$

The tensor $C_{\mu}(P, N)$ also relates the torsion of N with respect to μ with the torsion of 'N with respect to $v(\mu, P)$.

Let P be a Poisson bivector and let N be a (1,1)-tensor. Then, for any α and β in E*, x in E,

$$\langle [{}^{t}\mathbf{N}, {}^{t}\mathbf{N}]_{\mathbf{v}\,(\boldsymbol{\mu},\,\mathbf{P})}(\boldsymbol{\alpha},\boldsymbol{\beta}), x \rangle - \langle \,\boldsymbol{\alpha}, [\mathbf{N},\mathbf{N}]_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}(x,\mathbf{P}\,\boldsymbol{\beta}) \rangle = \langle \,\mathbf{C}_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}(\mathbf{P},\mathbf{N}) \, ({}^{t}\mathbf{N}\,\boldsymbol{\alpha},\boldsymbol{\beta}), x \, \rangle - \langle \,\mathbf{C}_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}(\mathbf{P},\mathbf{N}) \, (\boldsymbol{\alpha},\boldsymbol{\beta}), \mathbf{N}\,x \, \rangle.$$
(4.12)

Annales de l'Institut Henri Poincaré - Physique théorique

To prove this formula, we first check the identity, for x in E and for α and β in E*,

$$\langle \{ ({}^{t}\mathbf{N})^{2} \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu} - {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \{ {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu} - \{ {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{NP}}^{\mu} + {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{NP}}^{\mu}, x \rangle \\ + \langle \alpha, [\mathbf{N}, \mathbf{N}]_{\mu} (x, \mathbf{P} \beta) \rangle = 0,$$

which expresses the torsion of N with respect to μ , evaluated on x and P β , in terms of brackets on forms. This identity can be rewritten as

$$\langle ({}^{\prime}N \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{NP}^{\mu} - \{ {}^{\prime}N \alpha, {}^{\prime}N \beta \}_{P}^{\mu} \rangle + C_{\mu}(P, N) ({}^{\prime}N \alpha, \beta), x \rangle + \langle \alpha, [N, N]_{\mu}(x, P \beta) \rangle = 0,$$

from which it is clear that (4.12) follows. Formula (4.12) implies

LEMMA 4.2. – If the Nijenhuis tensor N and the Poisson bivector P are compatible, then

$$\begin{bmatrix} {}^{t}\mathbf{N}, {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \end{bmatrix}_{\mathbf{v}\,(\boldsymbol{\mu},\,\mathbf{P})} = 0.$$

It follows from this lemma and from corollary 1.1 that, when N is a Nijenhuis tensor that is compatible with P, the brackets ${}^{t}N.\nu(\mu, P)$, $\nu(N.\mu, P)$ and $\nu(\mu, NP)$ on E* coincide and satisfy Jacobi's identity. Moreover

PROPOSITION 4.1. – Let (P, N) be a Poisson-Nijenhuis structure on M. Then,

(i) the bracket 'N $\cdot v(\mu, P)$ satisfies the Jacobi identity and is compatible with $v(\mu, P)$, and 'N is a Lie algebra-morphism from $(E^*, 'N \cdot v(\mu, P))$ to $(E^*, v(\mu, P))$, i. e., for all α and β in E^* ,

$${}^{t}N\left\{\alpha,\beta\right\}{}^{t}_{N\,\cdot\,\nu\,(\mu,\,P)} = \left\{{}^{t}N\alpha,{}^{t}N\beta\right\}{}^{\mu}_{P}, \qquad (4.13)$$

(ii) **P** is a Lie algebra-morphism from $(E^*, {}^tN \cdot v(\mu, P))$ to $(E, N \cdot \mu)$,

$$\mathbf{P} \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{NP}^{\mu} = [\mathbf{P} \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta]_{N \perp \mu}, \qquad (4.14)$$

(iii) **NP** is a Lie algebra-morphism from $(E^*, {}^tN.v(\mu, P))$ to (E, μ) ,

$$\mathbf{NP} \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{NP}}^{\mu} = [\mathbf{NP}\alpha, \mathbf{NP}\beta]_{\mu}, \qquad (4.15)$$

(iv) $[P, P]_{N, \mu} = 0$ and $[NP, NP]_{\mu} = 0$,

(v) $[P, NP]_{\mu} = 0.$

Proof. – In view of lemma 4.2, we obtain part (i) by applying corollary 1.1 to $v(\mu, P)$ and to 'N. To prove (ii), we use definition (4.8) and assumption (4.9), and we apply proposition 3.1. We thus obtain

$$\mathbf{P} \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{NP}}^{\mu} = \mathbf{P} ({}^{t}\mathbf{N} \cdot \mathbf{v} (\mu, \mathbf{P}) (\alpha, \beta))$$

= $\mathbf{P} \{ {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu} + \mathbf{P} \{ \alpha, {}^{t}\mathbf{N} \beta \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu} - \mathbf{P} ({}^{t}\mathbf{N} \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu})$
= $[\mathbf{NP} \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta]_{\mu} + [\mathbf{P} \alpha, \mathbf{NP} \beta]_{\mu} - \mathbf{N} [\mathbf{P} \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta]_{\mu} = [\mathbf{P} \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta]_{\mathbf{N}, \mu}.$

Part (iii) is a direct consequence of (i) and (ii). For part (iv) we use proposition 3.2 (i) and the results (ii) and (iii), above. Finally, by

Vol. 53, n° 1-1990.

corollary 1.1, $v(\mu, P) + {}^{i}N \cdot v(\mu, P)$ is a Lie algebra-structure on E*. By the compatibility condition, this bracket is $v(\mu, P + NP)$. Using proposition 3.2 (i) once more, we have proved that P + NP is a Poisson bivector with respect to μ , whence (v).

Proposition 4.1 (iv) shows that, given a Poisson-Nijenhuis structure (P, N) on a manifold M, the bivector NP defines a *new Poisson structure* on M, and (v) proves that this Poisson structure is *compatible* with the given Poisson structure P.

In the next section, we shall study the iteration of the processes of deformation and dualization on a Poisson manifold.

5. HIERARCHIES OF BRACKETS OF A POISSON-NIJENHUIS STRUCTURE

In this section we consider a Poisson-Nijenhuis structure (P, N) on a Hausdorff, second-countable, smooth manifold M, as in section 4. We show that there exist hierarchies of Lie brackets on both E, the space of vector fields, and E*, the space of differential 1-forms, and that all the iterated deformations commute with all the dualizations, as indicated by the diagram at the end of this section.

5.1. The iterated Lie brackets on vector fields and on 1-forms

From the usual Lie algebra-structure μ on E, with Lie bracket [,]=[,]_{μ}, and from the (1,1)-tensor N whose Nijenhuis torsion with respect to μ vanishes, we can construct the sequence of Lie algebra-structures,

$$\mu_0 = \mu, \qquad \mu_1 = \mu' = N \cdot \mu, \dots, \qquad \mu_k = N^k \cdot \mu, \dots,$$

with Lie brackets

$$\begin{bmatrix} , \\]_0 = \begin{bmatrix} , \\]_{\mu_0} = \begin{bmatrix} , \\]_{\mu}, \\ [,]_1 = \begin{bmatrix} , \\]_{\mu_1} = \begin{bmatrix} , \\]', \dots, \\ [,]_k = \begin{bmatrix} , \\]_{\mu\nu}, \dots \end{bmatrix}$$

We have proved in proposition 1.2 that each of these iterated brackets is indeed a Lie algebra-bracket, and that they are compatible in pairs. Such a sequence of compatible Lie algebra-structures can be called a *hierarchy* of Lie algebra-structures.

Given μ and the Poisson bivector P, we now consider the Lie algebrastructure $v = v(\mu, P)$ on the space of 1-forms E*, with the Lie bracket $\{, \}_{\mu}^{\mu} = \{, \}_{\nu}$ that was defined and studied in sections 3 and 4. By proposition 4.1, we know that, when N and P are compatible, the Nijenhuis torsion of the (1,1)-tensor 'N with respect to $v = v(\mu, P)$ vanishes. Therefore, we can apply the results of section 1 to construct a sequence of Lie algebra-structures,

$$v_0 = v,$$
 $v_1 = {}^t N \cdot v = v', \dots,$ $v_k = ({}^t N)^k \cdot v, \dots$

with Lie brackets

$$\{ , \}_0 = \{ , \}_{v_0} = \{ , \}_{v}, \{ , \}_1 = \{ , \}_{v_1}, \dots, \{ , \}_k = \{ , \}_{v_k}, \dots$$

Again, these iterated brackets on the space of 1-forms are indeed Lie brackets, and they are compatible in pairs. Let us remark that, by lemma 1.3, for $k \ge 0$, $i \ge 0$,

$$\mathbf{N}^i.\,\boldsymbol{\mu}_k = \boldsymbol{\mu}_{k+i},\tag{5.1}$$

$$(^{t}\mathbf{N})^{i} \cdot \mathbf{v}_{k} = \mathbf{v}_{k+i}. \tag{5.2}$$

Because of condition (4.9), each linear mapping $N^k \circ P$ is an antisymmetric map from E* to E which therefore defines a bivector that we shall denote by $N^k P$. Thus, from the Poisson bivector P and the iterated Nijenhuis tensors N^k one can construct a sequence of bivectors,

$$P_0 = P,$$
 $P_1 = NP, ..., P_k = N^k P, ...$

The following lemma shows that the properties which are valid for N, 'N and P, are also valid for the iterated tensors N^i , $({}^iN)^i$ and N^iP .

LEMMA 5.1. – For each integer $k \ge 0$, and for each integer $i \ge 0$, x and y in E, α and β in E*,

$$N^{i}[x, y]_{k+i} = [N^{i}x, N^{i}y]_{k}, \qquad (5.3)$$

$$({}^{t}\mathbf{N})^{i}\left\{\alpha,\beta\right\}_{k+i} = \left\{({}^{t}\mathbf{N})^{i}\alpha,({}^{t}\mathbf{N})^{i}\beta\right\}_{k},$$
(5.4)

$$\mathbf{P}\left\{\alpha,\beta\right\}_{k} = \left[\mathbf{P}\alpha,\mathbf{P}\beta\right]_{k},\tag{5.5}$$

and, more generally,

$$\mathbf{N}^{i} \mathbf{P} \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{k+i} = [\mathbf{N}^{i} \mathbf{P} \alpha, \mathbf{N}^{i} \mathbf{P} \beta]_{k}.$$
(5.6)

Proof. – Formulae (5.3) and (5.4) express the morphism-properties of N^{*i*} and $({}^{t}N)^{i}$ which follow from proposition 1.2. To prove (5.5) we use the definition of $\{ , \}_{k}$, the fact that P is a Poisson bivector, and assumption (4.9). We obtain

$$\mathbf{P} \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{k} = \mathbf{P} \left(\{ ({}^{t}\mathbf{N})^{k} \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu} + \{ \alpha, ({}^{t}\mathbf{N})^{k} \beta \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu} - ({}^{t}\mathbf{N})^{k} \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu} \right) \\ = \left[\mathbf{N}^{k} \mathbf{P} \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta \right]_{\mu} + \left[\mathbf{P} \alpha, \mathbf{N}^{k} \mathbf{P} \beta \right]_{\mu} - \mathbf{N}^{k} \left[\mathbf{P} \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta \right]_{\mu} = \left[\mathbf{P} \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta \right]_{k} \right]_{k}$$

Now, formula (5.6) follows from (5.5) and (5.4).

5.2. Deformation and dualization of iterated Lie brackets

In section 4, we introduced a compatibility condition on N and P in order to ensure that the processes of deformation of μ under N and of dualization of μ under P commute. In this subsection we show that this compatibility condition actually implies that the same property is valid for any of the iterated Lie algebra-structures μ_j , $j \ge 0$, for any of the iterated Nijenhuis tensors N^k, $k \ge 1$, and any of the iterated bivectors NⁱP, $i \ge 0$. More precisely,

PROPOSITION 5.1. – Let (\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{N}) be a Poisson-Nijenhuis structure on a manifold. Let k be a nonnegative integer. Then, for all nonnegative integers i and j such that $0 \le i+j \le k$,

$$\mathbf{v}_{k} = ({}^{t}\mathbf{N})^{k-i-j} \cdot \mathbf{v} (\mathbf{N}^{j} \cdot \mathbf{\mu}, \mathbf{N}^{i}\mathbf{P}).$$
(5.7)

Proof. – A direct computation shows that, for each $i \ge 1$, α and β in E*,

$$(\{\alpha,\beta\}_{\nu(\mu,N^{i+1}P)}-\{\alpha,\beta\}_{i_{N},\nu(\mu,N^{i}P)}) \\ -({}^{t}N\{\alpha,\beta\}_{\nu(\mu,N^{i}P)}-\{{}^{t}N\alpha,{}^{t}N\beta\}_{\nu(\mu,N^{i-1}P)})=0.$$

Since N and P are compatible, the relation

$$\mathbf{v}(\mathbf{\mu}, \mathbf{N}^t \mathbf{P}) = \mathbf{v}_i \tag{5.8}$$

is valid for i=0 and i=1. Let us assume that this relation is valid for all integers less than or equal to $i \ge 1$. Then the second term of the left-hand side of this identity vanishes by (5.4). Therefore

$$v(\mu, N^{i+1}P) = {}^{t}N \cdot v(\mu, N^{i}P) = {}^{t}N \cdot v_{i} = v_{i+1}.$$
(5.9)

The last equality uses relation (5.2). Thus relation (5.8) is proved by induction on *i*.

Lemma 4.1 implies that, for all $k \ge 0$, $i \ge 0$,

$$v(N^{k+1}.\mu, N^{i}P) + {}^{t}N.v(N^{k}.\mu, N^{i}P) = 2v(N^{k}.\mu, N^{i+1}P). \quad (5.10)$$

From (5.9) and (5.10) it follows that the relations

$$v(N^{k+1}.\mu, N^{i}P) = v(N^{k}.\mu, N^{i+1}P) = {}^{t}N.v(N^{k}.\mu, N^{i}P) \quad (5.11)$$

are valid for k=0 and any $i \ge 0$. Let us assume that these relations are valid for any integer less than or equal to $k \ge 0$ and any $i \ge 0$. Then (5.10) shows that

$$\nu(N^{k+2}.\mu, N^{i}P) = \nu(N^{k+1}.\mu, N^{i+1}P) = {}^{i}N.\nu(N^{k+1}.\mu, N^{i}P),$$

proving by induction on k that relations (5.11) are valid for any $k \ge 0$ and any $i \ge 0$. These relations in turn show that

$$({}^{t}N)^{j}$$
. $v(N^{k}.\mu, N^{i}P) = v(N^{k+j}.\mu, N^{i}P) = v(N^{k}.\mu, N^{i+j}P),$

for any $j \ge 0$, thus proving the proposition.

5.3. The hierarchy of Poisson structures on a Poisson-Nijenhuis manifold

We shall now prove that, because N and P are compatible, the bivectors P, NP, ..., $N^k P$, ... are Poisson bivectors and compatible in pairs.

PROPOSITION 5.2. – On a Poisson-Nijenhuis manifold (M, P, N), each bivector Nⁱ P is a Poisson bivector with respect to each Lie algebra-structure $N^k \cdot \mu = \mu_k$, and for all nonnegative integers *i*, *j* and *k*,

$$[N'P, N'P]_{N^*,\mu} = 0.$$

Proof. – Since, by relation (5.7), the brackets v_{k+i} and $v(N^k, \mu, N^i P)$ coincide, it follows from formula (5.6) and proposition 3.1 that Nⁱ P is a Poisson bivector with respect to μ_k .

We shall prove that, moreover, $[N^iP, N^{i+m}P]_k = 0$, for $i \ge 0$, $m \ge 0$, $k \ge 0$. From proposition 1.2 (iii) applied to $v(N^k, \mu, N^iP)$ and $({}^iN)^m \cdot v(N^k, \mu, N^iP)$, and from formula (5.7) we know that $v(N^k, \mu, N^iP + N^{i+m}P)$ is a Lie algebra-structure on E*. Using proposition 3.2(i), we conclude that $N^iP + N^{i+m}P$ is a Poisson bivector with respect to μ_k .

(We have in fact used the generalizations of propositions 3.1 and 3.2 to the iterated Lie brackets μ_k . These are straightforward, and they also follow from the general results of section 6.)

In the particular case where k=0, the preceding proposition yields the fundamental property of the Poisson-Nijenhuis structures:

COROLLARY 5.1. – On a Poisson-Nijenhuis manifold (M, P, N), there is a hierarchy of iterated Poisson structures, i.e., a sequence of Poisson structures $N^i P$, $i \ge 0$, which are compatible in pairs,

Combining the results of propositions 5.1 and 5.2, we see that the hypotheses $[N, N]_{\mu_0} = 0$, $[P, P]_{\mu_0} = 0$, $C_{\mu_0}(P, N) = 0$ imply that, for all nonnegative integers *i*, *j* and *k*,

$$\begin{bmatrix} N^{i}, N^{i} \end{bmatrix}_{\mu_{k}} = 0, \qquad \begin{bmatrix} (^{i}N)^{i}, (^{i}N)^{i} \end{bmatrix}_{\nu_{k}} = 0, \\ \begin{bmatrix} N^{i} \cdot \mu, N^{j} \cdot \mu \end{bmatrix} = 0, \qquad \begin{bmatrix} N^{i} P, N^{j} P \end{bmatrix}_{\mu_{k}} = 0, \qquad C_{\mu_{k}} (N^{i} P, N^{j}) = 0.$$

In particular, proposition 5.2 shows that the following diagram is commutative and that all the arrows are Lie algebra-morphisms:

$$(E^*, v_k) \xrightarrow{\mathbf{P}} (E, \mu_k)$$

$$(N)^i \uparrow \qquad (N^i \stackrel{\mathbf{P}}{\longrightarrow} \uparrow N^i$$

$$(E^*, v_{k+i}) \xrightarrow{\mathbf{P}} (E, \mu_{k+i})$$

These results are in fact valid somewhat more generally on the *differen*tial Lie algebras to be studied in the next section.

Vol. 53, nº 1-1990.

6. DIFFERENTIAL LIE ALGEBRAS, GRADED DIFFERENTIAL ALGEBRAS AND SCHOUTEN ALGEBRAS

In this section, we shall define and study the differential Lie algebras, an appropriate algebraic framework for both the vector space of vector fields on a manifold and the vector space of differential 1-forms on a Poisson manifold. With a differential Lie algebra E we associate a graded differential algebra, which generalizes the algebra of forms Λ (E*) equipped with the de Rham cohomology operator, and a graded Lie algebra, which generalizes the algebra of multivectors ΛE equipped with the Schouten bracket. We shall show that the process of deformation described in section 1 can be carried out on a differential Lie algebra equipped with a Nijenhuis operator, while the dualization described in section 3 can be performed on a differential Lie algebra equipped with a bivector with vanishing Schouten bracket. We shall study the effect of deformations and dualizations on the cohomology operator of the associated graded differential algebra and on the Schouten bracket.

6.1. Differential Lie algebras

The linear space E = TM of smooth vector fields on a smooth manifold M is, in a natural way, both an A-module (where A denotes the associative and commutative \mathbb{R} -algebra, with unit, of the smooth, real-valued functions on M), and a Lie algebra over \mathbb{R} . These two structures are related by the identity

$$[x, fy] = f[x, y] + (\mathscr{L}_x f)y \tag{6.1}$$

for all x and y in E, and for all f in A. We have denoted by [,] the standard Lie algebra bracket on E and, by $\mathscr{L}_x f$, the Lie derivative of f by x. We remark that $x \in E \to \mathscr{L}_x$ is an \mathbb{R} -Lie algebra-morphism from (E, [,]) into the \mathbb{R} -Lie algebra of derivations of the ring A, and that it is A-linear. When one formalizes the above properties, one arrives at what Palais [37] called *Lie d-rings* over A. Some closely related variants have been studied by algebraists and geometers under various names: pseudo-Lie-algebras ([16], [38]), (K, R)- or (K, A)-Lie algebras [39], [5], Elie Cartan spaces and pre-spaces [10], [11], Lie modules [34], Lie-Cartan pairs [20]. (The list is not complete.) We shall consider a special class of Lie *d*-rings, which we shall call the *differential Lie algebras*. It will be convenient to first introduce the weaker notion of a *differential pre-Lie algebra*. Roughly speaking, the differential Lie algebras over an algebra are the algebraic counterparts of the Lie algebrais ([38], [9], [29]), just as the modules over a ring are the algebraic counterparts of the vector bundles.

DEFINITION 6.1. – Let K be the field of real or complex numbers, and let A be an associative and commutative K-algebra with unit. Let E be a finitely generated projective A-module. Let μ be an antisymmetric, K-bilinear map, from $E \times E$ to E. We say that (E, μ) is a differential pre-Lie algebra over A if there exists an A-linear map \mathscr{L}^{μ} from E to the K-vector space of derivations of A such that

$$\mu(x, fy) = f \,\mu(x, y) + (\mathscr{L}_x^{\mu} f) \,y, \tag{6.2}$$

for all x and y in E, and for all f in A.

Most of the results of this section require that the bidual of E can be identified with E, so, in order to simplify the exposition, we have added to the definition the requirement that E be a finitely generated projective A-module.

By adding the requirement that μ satisfy the Jacobi identity, we arrive at the following definition:

DEFINITION 6.2. – We say that (E, μ) is a differential Lie algebra over A if (E, μ) is a differential pre-Lie algebra over A and if, in addition, μ is a K-Lie algebra-structure on E, and if \mathscr{L}^{μ} defines an E-module-structure on A.

Thus when (E, μ) is a differential Lie algebra, \mathscr{L}^{μ} is a K-Lie algebramorphism from (E, μ) to the K-Lie algebra of derivations of the ring A, *i.e.*,

$$\mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{[x, y]_{\mu}} = [\mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{x}, \mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{y}], \qquad (6.3)$$

for all x and y in E.

Here are three examples of differential Lie algebras in differential geometry:

If M is a Hausdorff, second-countable, smooth manifold, the vector space $E = \underline{TM}$ of smooth vector fields on M is a finitely generated projective A-module, where A is the algebra of smooth functions on M, and therefore it is a differential Lie algebra with respect to the usual Lie bracket. If, moreover, M is a Poisson manifold, the associative algebra of smooth functions over M, with respect to the Poisson bracket, and the vector space of smooth differential 1-forms with respect to the bracket (3.2), are differential Lie algebras.

Let us assume that the A-module E contains an element which is not a torsion element, *i.e.*, there exists $y \in E$ such that $f \in A$ and fy=0 imply f=0. This assumption has the following consequences:

(a) The K-linear map \mathscr{L}^{μ} in the definition of differential pre-Lie algebras is uniquely defined.

(b) It is enough to assume that \mathscr{L}^{μ} takes values in the vector space of K-linear maps from A to A, since (6.2) implies

$$\mathcal{L}_{z}^{\mu}(fg) x = \mu(z, fg x) - fg \mu(z, x)$$

= $f \mu(z, gx) + (\mathcal{L}_{z}^{\mu} f) gx - fg \mu(z, x)$
= $(f (\mathcal{L}_{z}^{\mu} g) + (\mathcal{L}_{z}^{\mu} f) g) x,$

which proves that \mathscr{L}^{μ} takes values in the derivations of A.

(c) Property (6.3) of \mathscr{L}^{μ} in the definition of the differential Lie algebras becomes a consequence of the Jacobi identity for μ since, by relation (6.2) and by the antisymmetry of μ ,

$$\begin{aligned} & [[x, y]_{\mu}, fz]_{\mu} + [[y, fz]_{\mu}, x]_{\mu} + [[fz, x]_{\mu}, y]_{\mu} \\ & -f\left([[x, y]_{\mu}, z]_{\mu} + [[y, z]_{\mu}, x]_{\mu} + [[z, x]_{\mu}, y]_{\mu}\right) \\ & = \left(\mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{[x, y]_{\mu}} f - \mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{x} \mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{y} f + \mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{y} \mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{x} f\right) z. \end{aligned}$$

These properties do not require the commutativity of A. They were proved by Herz [16] under the assumption that A is a skew field.

If the A-module E possesses two linearly independent elements, then in the definition of differential pre-Lie algebras, it is enough to assume that the map \mathscr{L}^{μ} is K-linear, since (6.2) implies that

$$\mu(fx, gy) = fg \mu(x, y) - g(\mathscr{L}_{y}^{\mu} f) x + (\mathscr{L}_{fx}^{\mu} g) y$$

= $fg \mu(x, y) + f(\mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu} g) y - (\mathscr{L}_{gy}^{\mu} f) x,$

whence \mathscr{L}^{μ} is necessarily A-linear.

In the particular case where A is a commutative field, this property was also proved by Herz.

We shall now consider the exterior algebras ΛE and $\Lambda(E^*)$, and we shall show that a differential Lie algebra-structure on E gives rise to both a graded differential algebra-structure on $\Lambda(E^*)$, and a graded Lie algebra-structure on ΛE .

6.2. The graded differential algebra of a differential Lie algebra

We recall that a graded differential algebra (abbreviated as GDA) is a graded commutative algebra, with a derivation of degree 1 and square 0. When the derivation is not necessarily of square 0, we shall speak of a pre-GDA.

Let (E, μ) be a differential pre-Lie algebra over A. We denote by E^* the A-dual of E, $\operatorname{Hom}_A(E, A)$. Since E is finitely generated and projective, we can identify the A-module of q-linear (over A) antisymmetric maps from E to A with $\Lambda^q(E^*)$, and we set $\Lambda(E^*) = \bigoplus_{q \ge 0} \Lambda^q(E^*)$. Then the

operator, $d_{\mu}: \Lambda(E^{*}) \to \Lambda(E^{*})$, defined for α in $\Lambda^{q}(E^{*})$ by $(d_{\mu}\alpha)(x_{1}, \ldots, x_{q+1}) = \sum_{i=1}^{q+1} (-1)^{i+1} \mathscr{L}_{x_{i}}^{\mu}(\alpha(x_{1}, \ldots, \hat{x}_{i}, \ldots, x_{q+1}))$ $+ \sum_{i < j} (-1)^{i+j} \alpha([x_{i}, x_{j}]_{\mu}, x_{1}, \ldots, \hat{x}_{i}, \ldots, \hat{x}_{j}, \ldots, x_{q+1}), \quad (6.4)$

where x_1, \ldots, x_{q+1} are elements of E, and where `indicates an omitted variable, is a *derivation of degree* 1 of the graded associative algebra $\Lambda(E^*)$ [37].

Thus, to each differential pre-Lie algebra-structure μ on E, there corresponds a derivation d_{μ} of the graded algebra $\Lambda(E^*)$ which is of degree 1 but not necessarily of square 0. Conversely, assume that ($\Lambda(E^*)$, d) is a graded algebra with a derivation of degree 1. Using the fact that the dual of E* can be identified with E, we define

$$\mathscr{L}_{x} f = \langle df, x \rangle \tag{6.5}$$

and

$$\langle \alpha, \mu(x, y) \rangle = -(d\alpha)(x, y) + \mathscr{L}_x \langle \alpha, y \rangle - \mathscr{L}_y \langle \alpha, x \rangle, \quad (6.6)$$

where x and y are in E, $\alpha \in E^*$, and $f \in A$. Then (E, μ) is a differential pre-Lie algebra, and μ is the unique differential pre-Lie algebra-structure on E such that $d_{\mu} = d$, To summarize, when (E, μ) is a *differential pre-Lie algebra*, ($\Lambda(E^*)$, d_{μ}) is a *pre-GDA*, and conversely.

When (E, μ) is a differential Lie algebra, the derivation d_{μ} is the restriction to the A-linear forms on E of the coboundary operator of the cohomology of the K-Lie algebra E with values in the E-module A, and therefore, when (E, μ) is a differential Lie algebra, the square of d_{μ} vanishes. The following proposition contains a direct proof of this fact and of its converse.

PROPOSITION 6.1. – The differential pre-Lie algebra (E, μ) over A is a differential Lie algebra if and only if

$$(d_{\rm m})^2 = 0.$$

Proof. - For
$$f \in A$$
,
 $((d)^2 f)(x)$

$$((d_{\mu})^{2} f)(x, y) = (\mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu} \mathscr{L}_{y}^{\mu} - \mathscr{L}_{y}^{\mu} \mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu} - \mathscr{L}_{[x, y]_{\mu}}^{\mu}) f.$$

For $\alpha \in E^*$,

$$((d_{\mu})^{2} \alpha)(x, y, z) = (\mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu} \mathscr{L}_{y}^{\mu} - \mathscr{L}_{y}^{\mu} \mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu} - \mathscr{L}_{[x, y]_{\mu}}^{\mu})(\langle \alpha, z \rangle) + \langle \alpha, \phi [[x, y]_{\mu}, z]_{\mu} \rangle.$$

Thus, if (E, μ) is a differential Lie algebra, by (6.3) and by the Jacobi identity for μ , the derivation $(d_{\mu})^2$ vanishes on A and on E*, and therefore also on $\Lambda(E^*)$, since it follows from the assumptions made on E that A and E* generate the algebra of A-multilinear antisymmetric maps from E

to A. Conversely, if $(d_{\mu})^2 = 0$, then \mathscr{L}^{μ} satisfies (6.3) and μ satisfies Jacobi's identity, so (E, μ) is a differential Lie algebra.

To summarize, when (E, μ) is a differential Lie algebra, (Λ (E*), d_{μ}) is a graded differential algebra, and conversely.

If ω is an A-linear E-valued *q*-form on E, then, by definition,

$$\vartheta_{\omega}^{\mu} = [i_{\omega}, d_{\mu}] = i_{\omega} \circ d_{\mu} - (-1)^{q-1} d_{\mu} \circ i_{\omega},$$

where i_{ω} is defined as in subsection 1.2, and where [,] is the graded commutator. Then, for any ω , ϑ^{μ}_{ω} is a derivation of degree q of $\Lambda(E^*)$ which commutes with d_{μ} (in the graded sense).

When ω is an E-valued 0-form, *i.e.*, an element x of E, ϑ_x^{μ} is called the Lie derivation with respect to x. Then, ϑ_x^{μ} is a derivation of degree 0 of $\Lambda(E^*)$ which commutes with d_{μ} , and

$$\vartheta_x^{\mu}\langle \alpha, y \rangle - \langle \vartheta_x^{\mu} \alpha, y \rangle = \langle \alpha, [x, y]_{\mu} \rangle$$

and

$$\vartheta^{\mu}_{[x, v]_{\mu}} = [\vartheta^{\mu}_{x}, \vartheta^{\mu}_{v}]$$

The restriction of ϑ_x^{μ} to $\Lambda^0(\mathbf{E}^*) = \mathbf{A}$ is \mathscr{L}_x^{μ} .

6.3. The Schouten algebra of a differential Lie algebra

The Schouten bracket (see [36], [23], and also [7], [33]) of multivectors on a manifold M is the unique \mathbb{R} -bilinear mapping [,] on AE with values in ΛE , where E = TM, which

(a) extends the Lie bracket on E,

- (b) satisfies $[x, f] = \mathscr{L}_x f$, for all x in E, and for all f in A,
- (c) is antisymmetric in the graded sense, *i.e.*,

$$[Q', Q] = -(-1)^{(q-1)(q'-1)}[Q, Q'],$$

(d) is a biderivation of the graded algebra ΛE , *i.e.*,

$$[Q, Q' \land Q''] = [Q, Q'] \land Q'' + (-1)^{(q-1)q'}Q' \land [Q, Q''],$$

for $\mathbf{Q} \in \Lambda^q \mathbf{E}$, $\mathbf{Q}' \in \Lambda^{q'} \mathbf{E}$, $\mathbf{Q}'' \in \Lambda^{q''} \mathbf{E}$.

The Schouten bracket of multivectors satisfies the Jacobi identity in the graded sense,

$$\phi(-1)^{(q-1)(q''-1)}[Q, [Q', Q'']] = 0,$$

i.e., it is a graded Lie algebra-bracket on ΛE when the usual gradation is shifted by one. It should be stressed that this bracket differs from the bracket used by Lichnerowicz, denoted by [,]^L, by a sign,

$$[Q, Q'] = (-1)^{q+1} [Q, Q']^{L}$$

Similarly, given a differential pre-Lie algebra (E, μ) over A, there exists a unique K-bilinear mapping on the graded algebra ΛE with values in ΛE, which possesses the above four properties. This bilinear mapping will be called the *Schouten bracket* of multivectors, and be denoted by $[,]_{\mu}$. We shall refer to (ΛE, $[,]_{\mu}$) as the *Schouten graded pre-Lie algebra*, or simply as the *Schouten pre-algebra*, of (E, μ). When (E, μ) is a differential Lie algebra, the Schouten bracket $[,]_{\mu}$ satisfies the Jacobi identity (in the graded sense), and in this case we shall refer to (ΛE, $[,]_{\mu}$) as the *Schouten graded Lie algebra*, or simply as the *Schouten algebra*, of (E, μ).

We shall call a differential pre-Lie algebra *nondegenerate* if the only element Q in ΛE that satisfies $[Q, Q']_{\mu} = 0$ for all $Q' \in \Lambda E$, is Q = 0. This property is clearly satisfied in the case where $E = \underline{TM}$ with the usual Lie bracket of vector fields.

6.4. Graded differential algebra and Schouten algebra associated with a deformed Lie bracket

In this subsection, we retain the notations of section 1 and we assume moreover that (E, μ) is a differential pre-Lie algebra over A. Let N be an A-linear mapping from E to E, and let

$$N \cdot \mu = [\mu, N] = \mu'$$

be the deformed K-bilinear map on E. Then (E, N, μ) is a differential pre-Lie algebra with

$$\mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mathbf{N}\,\cdot\,\boldsymbol{\mu}} = \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{N}x}^{\boldsymbol{\mu}} = \mathscr{L}_{x}^{\boldsymbol{\mu}}.$$

We shall first study the effect of the deformation on the associated pre-GDA (Λ (E*), d_{μ}).

PROPOSITION 6.2. – Let (E, μ) be a differential pre-Lie algebra and let N be an A-linear mapping from E to E. Then (E, N, μ) is a differential pre-Lie algebra. The derivation of degree 1 of the graded algebra, $\Lambda(E^*)$, associated with $\mu' = N \cdot \mu$, and denoted by d' or $d_{N, \mu}$, satisfies

$$d_{\mathbf{N},\mu} = [i_{\mathbf{N}}, d_{\mu}] = \vartheta_{\mathbf{N}}^{\mu}. \tag{6.7}$$

Proof. – It suffices to check that both derivations coincide on the 0-forms and on the 1-forms. In fact, for f in A and for x in E,

$$\langle [i_{\mathsf{N}}, d_{\mu}] f, x \rangle = \langle i_{\mathsf{N}} d_{\mu} f, x \rangle = d_{\mu} f (\mathsf{N} x) = \mathscr{L}_{\mathsf{N}x}^{\mathsf{\mu}} f = \mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mathsf{N} \cdot \mu} f,$$

and for α in E*, and for x and y in E,

$$\begin{split} ([i_{N}, d_{\mu}] \alpha)(x, y) &= (i_{N} d_{\mu} \alpha)(x, y) - d_{\mu} (i_{N} \alpha)(x, y) \\ &= d_{\mu} \alpha (N x, y) + d_{\mu} \alpha (x, N y) - (\mathcal{L}_{x}^{\mu} (i_{N} \alpha (y)) - \mathcal{L}_{y}^{\mu} (i_{N} \alpha (x)) - (i_{N} \alpha) ([x, y]_{\mu})) \\ &= \mathcal{L}_{Nx}^{\mu} \langle \alpha, y \rangle - \mathcal{L}_{y}^{\mu} \langle \alpha, N x \rangle - \langle \alpha, [N x, y]_{\mu} \rangle \\ &+ \mathcal{L}_{x}^{\mu} \langle \alpha, N y \rangle - \mathcal{L}_{Ny}^{\mu} \langle \alpha, x \rangle - \langle \alpha, [x, N y]_{\mu} \rangle \\ &- \mathcal{L}_{x}^{\mu} \langle \alpha, N y \rangle + \mathcal{L}_{y}^{\mu} \langle \alpha, N x \rangle + \langle \alpha, N [x, y]_{\mu} \rangle \\ &= \mathcal{L}_{x}^{N \cdot \mu} \langle \alpha, y \rangle - \mathcal{L}_{y}^{N \cdot \mu} \langle \alpha, x \rangle - \langle \alpha, [x, y]_{N \cdot \mu} \rangle \\ &= (d_{N \cdot \mu} \alpha) (x, y). \end{split}$$

Vol. 53, n° 1-1990.

It is natural to introduce the Nijenhuis torsion of N in order to determine when the square of d_{μ} vanishes. It follows from the intrinsic definition of the Frölicher-Nijenhuis bracket that, for an E-valued form N on E,

$$(\mathfrak{P}_{N}^{\mu})^{2} = \mathfrak{P}_{[N, N]_{\mu}}^{\mu}. \tag{6.8}$$

(We remark that the bracket originally defined by Frölicher and Nijenhuis [14] is twice the one that we consider. Had we used their definition, the graded commutator $[\vartheta_N^{\mu}, \vartheta_N^{\mu}]$ would have replaced the square of ϑ_N^{μ} in the preceding formula.)

In view of the fact that the differential pre-Lie algebra (E, N. μ) is a differential Lie algebra if and only if $(d_{N,\mu})^2 = 0$, formulae (6.7) and (6.8) imply

COROLLARY 6.1. – If N is a Nijenhuis operator on a differential Lie algebra (E, μ) , then (E, N, μ) is a differential Lie algebra.

This corollary is just corollary 1.1 (i). In the special case where E = TM, it was proved by J. Lehmann-Lejeune [25]. See also the comprehensive work of C. M. de Barros ([10], [11]) who gave an algebraic framework for the theory.

We now determine the deformed Schouten bracket.

PROPOSITION 6.3. – Let N be a Nijenhuis operator on a differential pre-Lie algebra (E, μ). The Schouten bracket [,]_{N, μ} defined on ΛE by the differential pre-Lie algebra structure N. μ satisfies

$$[Q, Q']_{N,\mu} = [i_{t_N}Q, Q']_{\mu} + [Q, i_{t_N}Q']_{\mu} - i_{t_N}[Q, Q']_{\mu}.$$

Proof. – In this formula, the elements of ΛE are considered to be forms on E*, and the transpose 'N of N as an E*-valued 1-form on E*. The formula is valid when Q and Q' are of degree 0 or 1, and therefore it is valid in general.

6.5. Dualization of the Lie bracket by means of a Poisson bivector on a differential Lie algebra. The associated Schouten algebra and graded differential algebra

In section 3 we studied the problem of dualizing the Lie bracket μ on E = TM by means of an A-linear mapping, **P**, from E* to E corresponding to a Poisson bivector P. We can proceed in exactly the same manner in the case of a differential Lie algebra (E, μ): formula (6.9) below generalizes formula (3.2).

We remark that in the process of dualization, the vectors and the 1-forms are exchanged. Starting from a differential Lie algebra-structure on the space of vector fields on a manifold, after dualization by means of a Poisson bivector, we obtain the differential Lie algebra-structure on the space of 1-forms that has already been considered in section 3. We shall see that the associated graded differential algebra is that of the multivectors with the Lichnerowicz cohomology operator [27], while the Schouten algebra is that of the forms on the manifold with the graded Lie algebra-structure defined by Koszul in [23].

Let (E, μ) be a differential pre-Lie algebra over A. Let P a bivector on E, *i.e.*, an element of Λ^2 E, and let P be the linear mapping from E* to E defined by

$$\langle \alpha, \mathbf{P}\beta \rangle = \mathbf{P}(\alpha, \beta),$$

for α in E^{*}, β in E^{*}. For elements α and β in E^{*}, and for an element x in E, we set

$$\langle \{ \alpha, \beta \}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu}, x \rangle = \langle \alpha, [\mathbf{P} \beta, x]_{\mu} \rangle - \langle \beta, [\mathbf{P} \alpha, x]_{\mu} \rangle + \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha}^{\mu} \langle \beta, x \rangle - \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\beta}^{\mu} \langle \alpha, x \rangle + \mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu} \langle \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta \rangle.$$
 (6.9)

Then E*, with the bilinear mapping $v: E^* \times E^* \to E^*$ defined by $v(\alpha, \beta) = \{\alpha, \beta\}$; is a differential pre-Lie algebra, with

$$\mathscr{L}_{\alpha}^{\nu} = \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha}^{\mu}. \tag{6.10}$$

We shall set $v = v(\mu, P)$, and we shall sometimes denote the bracket of 1-forms $\{\alpha, \beta\}_{\mu}^{\mu}$, defined in (6.9), by $[\alpha, \beta]_{v}$.

By the construction of subsection 6.2, the differential pre-Lie algebrastructure $v(\mu, P)$ on E* defines a derivation d_v of degree 1, on $\Lambda(E^{**})$ which we identify with ΛE . The following proposition relates this derivation d_v of ΛE with the Schouten bracket defined by the given pre-Lie algebra-structure μ on E.

PROPOSITION 6.4. – Let (E, μ) be a differential pre-Lie algebra, and let P be a bivector on E. The derivation of degree 1 of the graded algebra AE corresponding to the bracket $\nu = \{ , \}_{P}^{\mu}$ on E* is

$$d_{\rm v} = [{\rm P}, .]_{\mu},$$

where $[,]_{\mu}$ denotes the Schouten bracket on AE defined by μ .

Proof. – By the definition of d_{y} ,

$$d_{\mathbf{v}} \mathbf{Q}(\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{q+1}) = \sum_{i=1}^{q+1} (-1)^{i+1} \mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha_i}(\mathbf{Q}(\alpha_1, \ldots, \hat{\alpha}_i, \ldots, \alpha_{q+1})) + \sum_{i < j} (-1)^{i+j} \mathbf{Q}(\{\alpha_i, \alpha_j\}^{\mu}_{\mathbf{P}}, \alpha_1, \ldots, \hat{\alpha}_i, \ldots, \hat{\alpha}_j, \ldots, \alpha_{q+1}).$$

Let us check that both derivations, d_v and $[P, .]_{\mu}$, coincide on elements of $A = \Lambda^0 E$ and $E = \Lambda^1 E$. In fact, let f be an element of A. Then, for α in E^* ,

$$d_{\mathbf{v}}f(\alpha) = \mathscr{L}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha}^{\mu}f = \langle d_{\mu}f, \mathbf{P}\alpha \rangle = -\langle \alpha, \mathbf{P}d_{\mu}f \rangle,$$

Vol. 53, n° 1-1990.

while

$$[\mathbf{P}, f]_{\mu} = -\mathbf{P} \, d_{\mu} f.$$

Now let x be an element of E. Then, for α and β in E*,

$$\begin{aligned} (d_{\mathbf{v}} x)(\alpha, \beta) &= \mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha} \langle \beta, x \rangle - \mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{\mathbf{P}\beta} \langle \alpha, x \rangle - \langle \{\alpha, \beta\}^{\mu}_{\mathbf{P}}, x \rangle \\ &= - \langle \alpha, [\mathbf{P} \beta, x]_{\mu} \rangle + \langle \beta, [\mathbf{P} \alpha, x]_{\mu} \rangle - \mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{x} \langle \alpha, \mathbf{P} \beta \rangle, \end{aligned}$$

by the definitions of d_v and $\{,\}$, while

$$\begin{split} [\mathbf{P}, x]_{\mu}(\alpha, \beta) &= -\left(\mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu}\mathbf{P}\right)(\alpha, \beta) \\ &= -\left(\mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu}(\mathbf{P}(\alpha, \beta)) - \left\langle \alpha, \mathbf{P}\left(\mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu}\beta\right) \right\rangle + \left\langle \beta, \mathbf{P}\left(\mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu}\alpha\right) \right\rangle \right) \\ &= -\left(\mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu}\left\langle \alpha, \mathbf{P}\beta \right\rangle - \left\langle \alpha, \mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu}\mathbf{P}\beta \right\rangle + \left\langle \beta, \mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu}\mathbf{P}\alpha \right\rangle \right). \end{split}$$

Thus, when $E = \underline{TM}$, and P is a Poisson bivector, up to a sign, d_v is nothing other than the cohomology operator on ΛE introduced by Lichnerowicz [27].

Conversely, under the assumption that E is projective and finitely generated, given a derivation, D, of degree 1 on ΛE , we know that there exists a unique differential pre-Lie algebra-structure, v, on E* such that $D = d_v$. Given (E, μ) and P as above, let us consider $D = [P, .]_{\mu}$ which is, in fact, a derivation of degree 1 on ΛE . Then the bilinear mapping $\{ , \}_{\mu}^{\mu}$ on E* defined by (6.9) is the *unique* differential pre-Lie algebra-structure on E* such that the corresponding derivation on ΛE is $[P, .]_{\mu}$.

It follows from the preceding characterization of $v = \{ , \}$ ^{μ}, and from proposition 6.1, that $\{ , \}$ ^{μ} is a Lie bracket on E^{*} if and only if [P, [P, .]_{μ}]_{μ}=0. Assume that (E, μ) is a differential Lie algebra. By the Jacobi identity for the Schouten bracket [,]_{μ} on AE, this condition is equivalent to [[P, P]_{μ}, .]_{μ}=0. Therefore, if P is a Poisson bivector, then $\{ , \}$ ^{μ} is a Lie bracket. If, moreover, the differential Lie algebra (E, μ) is *nondegenerate*, then the converse is true. We have thus obtained an alternative proof of proposition 3.2 (i) and, more generally,

PROPOSITION 6.5. – Let (E, μ) be a differential Lie algebra, and let P be a bivector on E. A sufficient condition for the formula (6.9) to define a Lie bracket $\{ , \}_{P}^{\mu}$ on E* is that P be a Poisson bivector. When (E, μ) is a nondegenerate differential Lie algebra this condition is also necessary.

This proof of the Jacobi identity for $\{ , \}_{\mu}^{\mu}$ seems to be new, but the fact that d_{ν} is nothing but the Lichnerowicz cohomology operator had been noted independently, in the case of a Poisson manifold, by Bhaskara and Viswanath ([3], [4]). An algebraic version of the theory, in which no algebraic assumptions are made on the A-module E, and several applications can be found in a recent preprint by Huebschmann [18].

We now compute $d_v P$ according to the definition, and we apply proposition 6.4. This computation yields the following explicit expression,

$$[\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{P}]_{\mu}(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3) = 2 \oint \langle \mathscr{L}^{\mu}_{\mathbf{P}\alpha_1} \alpha_3, \mathbf{P} \alpha_2 \rangle,$$

Annales de l'Institut Henri Poincaré - Physique théorique

where, by definition,

$$\langle \mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu} \alpha, y \rangle = \mathscr{L}_{x}^{\mu} \langle \alpha, y \rangle - \langle \alpha, [x, y]_{\mu} \rangle.$$

Thus we have checked that the definitions of the Schouten bracket of P adopted here and in section 3 [see formula (3.6)] agree. Moreover, we find, as in formula (3.5),

$$(1/2)[\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{P}]_{\mu}(\alpha, \beta) = \mathbf{P}\{\alpha, \beta\}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mu} - [\mathbf{P}\alpha, \mathbf{P}\beta]_{\mu}.$$
(6.11)

We now assume that P is a Poisson bivector and that P has an inverse Ω (the symplectic case). We set $\mathbf{P}^{-1} = \Omega$. Then, from $\mathbf{P}[\alpha, \beta]_v = [\mathbf{P}\alpha, \mathbf{P}\beta]_{\mu}$, we obtain

$$\mathbf{\Omega}[x, y]_{\mathbf{u}} = [\mathbf{\Omega} x, \mathbf{\Omega} y]_{\mathbf{v}},$$

for all x and y in E. Dualizing the Lie bracket $v = v(\mu, P)$ by means of the 2-form Ω , we obtain a bracket $\mu(v, \Omega)$ on E that satisfies the same relation and therefore coincides with the given bracket. Applying proposition 6.4, we obtain the formula

$$d_{\mu} = [\Omega, \ .]_{\nu} \tag{6.12}$$

that relates the de Rham cohomology operator d_{μ} with the Koszul-Schouten bracket [,]_v on $\Lambda(E^*)$. In particular, given a nondegenerate differential Lie algebra (E, μ), an invertible 2-form Ω on E satisfies $[\Omega, \Omega]_v = 0$, where $v = v(\mu, \Omega^{-1})$, if and only if Ω is d_{μ} -closed.

By the construction of section 6.3, the differential pre-Lie algebrastructure $v(\mu, P)$ on E* defines a $\Lambda(E^*)$ -valued K-bilinear mapping on $\Lambda(E^*)$, the Schouten bracket, denoted by [,]_v. It is clear from the definitions that if E=TM, where (M, P) is a Poisson manifold, this bracket on $\Lambda(E^*)$ is the bracket introduced by Koszul in [23], p. 266, because both brackets coincide on forms of degree 0 or 1. (In [23], the Poisson bivector is denoted by w and the corresponding Schouten bracket on $\Lambda(E^*)$ is denoted by [,]_w.)

Let us set

$$\partial_{\mathbf{v}} = [i_{\mathbf{P}}, d_{\mu}],$$

where $i_{\rm P}$ is the interior product of forms with the bivector P. When P is a Poisson bivector, the K-linear operator $\partial_{\rm v}$ on $\Lambda(E^*)$ of degree -1, is the Poisson homology operator, denoted by Δ in [23] and by δ in [6]. Koszul's formula relates the dualized Schouten bracket [,]_v on $\Lambda(E^*)$ with the differential $d_{\rm v}$ and the exterior product

$$[\alpha, \beta]_{\nu} = (-1)^{a+1} (\partial_{\nu} \alpha \wedge \beta + (-1)^{a} \alpha \wedge \partial_{\nu} \beta - \partial_{\nu} (\alpha \wedge \beta)),$$

for α in $\Lambda^{a}(E^{*})$, and β in $\Lambda(E^{*})$.

The following diagram summarizes the relations between the various structures, μ , d_{μ} and $[,]_{\mu}$, their deformations, N. μ , $d_{N,\mu}$ and $[,]_{N,\mu}$,

studied in section 6.4, and their dualizations, $v = v(\mu, P)$, d_v and $[,]_v$, studied in this section.

6.6. Morphisms of differential Lie algebras

We now show that to each morphism between differential Lie algebras there corresponds a morphism between their graded differential algebras (with the arrow reversed) and a morphism between their Schouten algebras, thus bringing out the functoriality of the constructions of subsections 6.2 and 6.3. Let (E, μ) and (F, ν) be differential pre-Lie algebras over the K-algebra A. We say that a mapping, ρ , from (F, ν) to (E, μ) is a *morphism* of differential pre-Lie algebras if it is A-linear and if, for all y and y' in F, and for all f in A,

$$\rho[y, y']_{v} = [\rho y, \rho y']_{\mu}$$
(6.13)

and

$$\mathscr{L}_{y}^{\mathsf{v}}f = \mathscr{L}_{\rho y}^{\mathsf{\mu}}f. \tag{6.14}$$

(If the image of ρ contains an element which is not a torsion element, the second condition is a consequence of the first.) The same conditions define a morphism of differential Lie algebras.

For example, a direct consequence of formula (6.11) is the following

LEMMA 6.1. – A bivector P defines a morphism P of differential pre-Lie algebras from $(E^*, v(\mu, P))$ to (E, μ) if and only if the Schouten bracket of P with respect to μ vanishes.

Let $\Lambda^{q}({}^{t}\rho)$ denote the q-th exterior power of the transpose of ρ . (In particular, for q=0, one obtains the identity of A.) Then

PROPOSITION 6.6. – An A-linear mapping ρ from F to E is a morphism of differential pre-Lie algebras from (F, v) to (E, μ) if and only if Λ ($^{t}\rho$) is a morphism of degree 0 of pre-GDA's from (Λ (E*), d_{μ}) to (Λ (F*), d_{ν}), i. e., the following diagram is commutative for all $q \ge 0$,

$$\Lambda^{q}(\mathbf{E}^{*}) \xrightarrow{\Lambda^{q}(\mathbf{f}_{p})} \Lambda^{q}(\mathbf{F}^{*})$$

$$\overset{d_{\mu}\downarrow}{\longrightarrow} \qquad \downarrow^{d_{\nu}} \qquad \downarrow^{d_{\nu}}$$

$$\Lambda^{q+1}(\mathbf{E}^{*}) \xrightarrow{\Lambda^{q+1}(\mathbf{f}_{p})} \Lambda^{q+1}(\mathbf{F}^{*})$$

Proof. – In fact, for q=0, the commutativity of the diagram is equivalent to (6.14). For q=1, using (6.14), we obtain for α in E^{*}, y and y' in E,

$$\begin{split} \Lambda^{2}({}^{\prime}\rho)(d_{\mu}\alpha)(y, y') &= \mathcal{L}^{\mu}_{\rho y}\langle \alpha, \rho y' \rangle - \mathcal{L}^{\mu}_{\rho y'}\langle \alpha, \rho y \rangle - \langle \alpha, [\rho y, \rho y']_{\mu} \rangle \\ &= \mathcal{L}^{\mu}_{\rho y}\langle \alpha, \rho y' \rangle - \mathcal{L}^{\mu}_{\rho y'}\langle \alpha, \rho y \rangle - \langle \alpha, \rho[y, y']_{\nu} \rangle \\ &= \langle \mathcal{L}^{\nu}_{y}\langle \alpha, \rho y' \rangle - \mathcal{L}^{\nu}_{y'}\langle \alpha, \rho y \rangle - \langle \alpha, \rho[y, y']_{\nu} \rangle) \\ &= \langle \alpha, \rho[y, y']_{\nu} - [\rho y, \rho y']_{\mu} \rangle. \end{split}$$

Therefore the diagram commutes for q=1 if and only if (6.13) is satisfied. The diagram commutes for all q's if and only if it commutes for q=0 and q=1 since A and E* generate $\Lambda(E^*)$, and since d_{μ} and d_{ν} are derivations.

In the case where $F = E^*$, with $v = v(\mu, P)$, where P is a bivector on E, the preceding diagram becomes

$$\begin{array}{cccc}
\Lambda^{q}(\mathbf{E}^{*}) & \stackrel{(-1)^{q}\Lambda^{q}\mathbf{P}}{\rightarrow} & \Lambda^{q}\mathbf{E} \\
\overset{d_{\mu}}{\downarrow} & & \downarrow^{d_{\nu}} \\
\Lambda^{q+1}(\mathbf{E}^{*}) & \stackrel{(-1)^{q+1}\Lambda^{q+1}\mathbf{P}}{\rightarrow} & \Lambda^{q+1}\mathbf{E}
\end{array}$$

As a corollary of proposition 6.6 and lemma 6.1, we obtain

COROLLARY 6.2. – Let (E, μ) be a differential Lie algebra. When P is a Poisson bivector on (E, μ) , the extension of $-\mathbf{P}$ to the exterior algebra $\Lambda(E^*)$, whose restriction to $\Lambda^q(E^*)$ is $(-1)^q \Lambda^q \mathbf{P}$, intertwines the de Rham cohomology operator d_{μ} and the cohomology operator $d_y = [\mathbf{P}, .]_{\mu}$,

$$(\Lambda^{q+1} \mathbf{P})(d_{\mu} \alpha) + d_{\nu}((\Lambda^{q} \mathbf{P}) \alpha) = 0, \qquad (6.15)$$

for α in $\Lambda^q(\mathbf{E^*})$.

This corollary is to be compared with the result of Koszul in [23], p. 266, and with that of Krasilshchik [24], p. 102. In [23] the restriction of γ_w to the 1-forms should be $i(\alpha)w$ and not $-i(\alpha)w$. The result in [24], taking into account the signs in the definition of the operator ∂_h and of the Schouten bracket, coincides with ours.

We now consider the morphism of Schouten pre-algebras associated with a morphism of differential pre-Lie algebras. To each morphism of differential pre-Lie algebras ρ from (F, v) to (E, μ), there corresponds a

Vol. 53, n° 1-1990.

morphism $\Lambda \rho$ of the Schouten pre-algebras

$$\Lambda \rho : (\Lambda F, [,]_{\nu}) \to (\Lambda E, [,]_{\mu}),$$

i. e., the following formula is valid

reformulated as

$$(\Lambda^{q+q'-1} \rho)[Q, Q']_{\nu} = [(\Lambda^{q} \rho)(Q), (\Lambda^{q'} \rho)(Q')]_{\mu}, \qquad (6.16)$$

for Q in Λ^{q} F and Q' in $\Lambda^{q'}$ F. In fact, by (6.13) and (6.14), this formula is valid when the degrees of Q and Q' are 0 or 1.

In particular, if P is a Poisson bivector on a differential Lie algebra (E, μ), and if $\nu = \nu(\mu, P)$, then by lemma 6.1, $\mathbf{P}: (\mathbf{E}^*, \nu) \to (\mathbf{E}, \mu)$ is a morphism of differential Lie algebras and therefore $\Lambda \mathbf{P}$ is a morphism of graded Lie algebras from the Schouten algebra ($\Lambda(\mathbf{E}^*)$, $[,]_{\nu}$) of (\mathbf{E}^* , ν) to the Schouten algebra ($\Lambda \mathbf{E}$, $[,]_{\mu}$) of (\mathbf{E} , μ). We have thus given a new proof of a result of Koszul (formula 3.3 of [23]).

6.7. Conclusion: Poisson-Nijenhuis structures on differential Lie algebras

In this section, we have set out a general theory of differential Lie algebras, which constitutes a unified framework for the study of the Lie brackets on both TM, the space of vector fields, and T*M, the space of differential 1-forms on a manifold. We have seen how the deformation of a differential Lie algebra (E, μ) by means of a Nijenhuis operator N gives rise to a deformed derivation, $d_{N,\mu} = [i_N, d_{\mu}]$, of $\Lambda(E^*)$, and its dualization by means of a Poisson bivector P gives rise to a dualized derivation, $d_{y} = [P, .]_{u}$, of A E, and we have also introduced and studied the associated Schouten algebras. The definition of the Poisson-Nijenhuis structures that was given in section 4 can be carried over unchanged to the case of differential Lie algebras. The proofs, in sections 4 and 5, of the properties of a Poisson-Nijenhuis structure (P, N) on a manifold and of the hierarchy of iterated Poisson structures P, NP, ..., NⁱP, ... which it defines, are algebraic, and they apply verbatim to the case of a Poisson-Nijenhuis structure on a differential Lie algebra. Other proofs of these same properties can alternatively be obtained by studying, instead of the brackets $v(N, \mu, P)$, 'N, $v(\mu, P)$, $v\left(\mu, \frac{1}{2}(NP + P'N)\right)$ or $v(\mu, NP + P'N)$, their associated derivations. For example, let 'N be considered as an E*-valued 1-form on E*, so $i_N P = NP + P'N$. Then lemma 4.1 can be

$$d_{\mathbf{v}(\mathbf{N},\boldsymbol{\mu},\mathbf{P})} + d_{t_{\mathbf{N},\boldsymbol{\nu}}(\boldsymbol{\mu},\mathbf{P})} = d_{\mathbf{v}(\boldsymbol{\mu},i_{t_{\mathbf{N}}}\mathbf{P})}.$$

To obtain a proof of this formula as a corollary of the general results of section 6, we first use proposition 6.4 to write $d_{v(N,\mu,P)} = [P, .]_{N,\mu}$, and we apply proposition 6.3 to this deformed Schouten bracket.

Then we use proposition 6.2 to write $d_{v_{N,v(\mu,P)}} = [i_{v_N}, d_{v(\mu,P)}]$ and we use proposition 6.4 to write $d_{v(\mu,P)} = [P, .]_{\mu}$. When we add both expressions, we obtain the result. Similarly, the compatibility condition, that was introduced in definition 4.1, can be interpreted in terms of derivations on ΛE .

Examples of Poisson-Nijenhuis structures on Lie groups and on the dual of a Lie algebra can be found in [31 a]. There are open problems concerning the classification under equivalence relations of the Poisson-Nijenhuis structures on manifolds.

The properties of the Poisson-Nijenhuis structures that were established in this article constitute an appropriate framework for the study of integrable Hamiltonian systems because a special case of these structures, the linear Poisson-Nijenhuis structures, can be constructed on the duals of associative Lie algebras by means of solutions of the modified Yang-Baxter equation [21 a]. Such linear Poisson-Nijenhuis structures on the dual of a Lie algebra give rise to quadratic Poisson structures and most of the familiar integrable systems can be regarded as reductions of systems which are bi-hamiltonian with respect to such a pair of a linear and a quadratic Poisson structure.

Note added in proof.

We would like to thank S. Sternberg for calling to our attention the article of M. Gerstenhaber, The Cohomology structure of an associative ring, *Ann. Math.*, **78**, 1963, pp. 267-288, which states the axioms of what we have called a *Schouten algebra* (see section 6.3, supra), and for showing us his unpublished manuscript with B. Kostant, "Anti-Poisson algebras and current algebras", which contains a definition of the differential Lie algebras, which they call (L, M)-systems, explains their relationship with the Schouten algebras, which they call \mathbb{Z} -graded Poisson algebras, and provides applications to the commutation relations in various algebras of currents, results obtained and announced *circa* 1970.

A contravariant definition of the symplectic manifolds had already been advocated by R. Jost in 1964. The intrinsic definition of the Schouten bracket of multivectors was introduced by W. M. Tulczyjew, The graded Lie algebra of multivector fields and the generalized Lie derivative of forms, *Bull. Acad. Pol. Sci.*, T. 22, 1974, pp. 937-942, which is anterior to the sources that we cited, as a preliminary to his "Poisson brackets and canonical manifolds", *ibid.*, pp. 931-935, where the Schouten bracket of the Poisson bivector is explicitly considered. Tulczyjew asserts in his introduction that "the duality between forms and multivector fields is incomplete without some differential operation in the algebra of multivectors dual in a sense to the exterior differential of forms" and he states that "such [a] differential operation" is furnished by the Schouten differential concomitants. Proposition 6.4 and the other results of section 6.5 supra define that "differential operation" and prove his claim.

REFERENCES

- M. ADLER and P. VAN MOERBEKE, Kowalewski's asymptotic method, Kac-Moody Lie algebras and regularization, Comm. Math. Phys., T. 83, 1982, pp. 83-106.
- [2] R. AMINOU, Groupes de Lie-Poisson et bigèbres de Lie, Thèse, Université des Sciences et Techniques de Lille Flandres Artois, June 1988.
- [3] K. H. BHASKARA and K. VISWANATH, Calculus on Poisson manifolds, Bull. London Math. Soc., T. 20, 1988, pp. 68-72.
- [4] K. H. BHASKARA and K. VISWANATH, Poisson algebras and Poisson manifolds, Pitman Research Notes in Math., Longman, 1988.
- [5] R. BKOUCHE, Structures (K, A)-linéaires, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, T. 262, série A, 1966, pp. 373-376.
- [6] J.-L. BRYLINSKI, A differential complex for Poisson manifolds, J. Differential Geometry, T. 28, 1988, pp. 93-114.
- [7] C. BUTTIN, Les dérivations des champs de tenseurs et l'invariant différentiel de Schouten, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, T. 269, série A, 1969, pp. 87-89.
- [8] E. CACCESE, On some involution theorems on twofold Poisson manifolds, Lett. Math. Physics, T. 15, 1988, pp. 193-200.
- [9] A. COSTE, P. DAZORD and A. WEINSTEIN, Groupoïdes symplectiques, Publ. Dép. Math. Université de Lyon-I, 2/A, 1987.
- [10] C. M. DE BARROS, Espaces infinitésimaux, Cahiers Topol. Géom. Diff., T. 7, 1965.
- [11] C. M. DE BARROS, Opérateurs infinitésimaux sur l'algèbre des formes différentielles extérieures, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, T. 261, Groupe 1, 1965, pp. 4594-4597.
- [12] I. Ya. DORFMAN, Deformations of Hamiltonian structures and integrable systems, in Nonlinear phenomena and turbulence, Gordon and Breach, 1984.
- [13] H. FLASCHKA, The Toda lattice in the complex domain, in Algebraic Analysis, in honor of Sato, M. KASHIWARA and T. KAWAI Eds., Vol. 1, Academic Press, 1988.
- [14] A. FRÖLICHER and A. NIJENHUIS, Theory of vector-valued differential forms, Part I. Derivations in the graded ring of differential forms, *Indag. Math.*, T. 18, 1956, pp. 338-350 and 351-359.
- [15] I. M. GELFAND and I. Ya. DORFMAN, Hamiltonian operators and the classical Yang-Baxter equation, Funct. Anal. Appl., T. 16, No. 4, 1982, pp. 241-248.
- [16] J. C. HERZ, Pseudo-algèbres de Lie, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, T. 236, 1953, I, pp. 1935-1937 and II, pp. 2289-2291.
- [17] H. G. HEUSER, Functional Analysis, Wiley, New York 1982.
- [18] J. HUEBSCHMANN, Poisson cohomology and quantization, J. für die Reine und Angew. Math. (to appear).
- [19] M. V. KARASEV, Analogues of the objects of Lie group theory for nonlinear Poisson brackets, *Math. U.S.S.R. Izvestiya*, T. 28, No. 3, 1987, pp. 497-527 (in Russian, *Izvestiya*, T. 50, 1986).
- [20] D. KASTLER and R. STORA, Lie-Cartan pairs, J. Geom. and Physics, T. 2, No. 3, 1985.
- [21] Y. KOSMANN-SCHWARZBACH and F. MAGRI, Poisson-Lie groups and complete integrability, Part I. Drinfeld bigebras, dual extensions and their canonical representations, *Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré*, série A (*Physique théorique*), T. 49, No. 4, 1988, pp. 433-460, Parts II and III in preparation.
- [21 a] Y. KOSMANN-SCHWARZBACH, The modified Yang-Baxter equation and bihamiltonian structures, in *Differential Geometric Methods in Theoretical Physics* (Chester, August 1988), A. SOLOMON Ed., World Scientific, Singapore, 1989, pp. 12-25.

- [22] B. KOSTANT, The solution to a generalized Toda lattice and representation theory, Adv. in Math., T. 34, 1979, pp. 195-338.
- [23] J.-L. KOSZUL, Crochet de Schouten-Nijenhuis et cohomologie, in *Elie Cartan et les mathématiques d'aujourd'hui*, Société Mathématique de France, *Astérisque*, hors série, 1985, pp. 257-271.
- [24] I. S. KRASIL'SHCHIK, Schouten bracket and canonical algebras, in *Global Analysis III*, Lect. Notes Math., No. 1334, 1988, pp. 79-110.
- [25] J. LEHMANN-LEJEUNE, Étude des formes différentielles liées à certaines G-structures, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, T. 260, Groupe 1, 1965, pp. 1838-1841.
- [26] J. LEHMANN-LEJEUNE, Intégrabilité des G-structures définies par une 1-forme 0-déformable à valeurs dans le fibré tangent, Ann. Inst. Fourier, Grenoble, T. 16, No. 2, 1966, pp. 329-387.
- [27] A. LICHNEROWICZ, Les variétés de Poisson et leurs algèbres de Lie associées, J. Diff. Geom., T. 12, 1977, pp. 253-300.
- [28] JIANG-HUA LU and A. WEINSTEIN, Poisson Lie groups, dressing transformations and Bruhat decompositions, J. Diff. Geometry, T. 31, 1990, pp. 501-526.
- [29] K. MACKENZIE, Lie groupoids and Lie algebroids in Differential Geometry, London Math. Soc. Lect. Notes, No. 124, Cambridge University Press, 1987.
- [30] F. MAGRI and C. MOROSI, A geometrical characterization of integrable Hamiltonian systems through the theory of Poisson-Nijenhuis manifolds, *Quaderno*, S 19, 1984, University of Milan.
- [31] F. MAGRI, C. MOROSI and O. RAGNISCO, Reduction techniques for infinite-dimensional Hamiltonian systems: Some ideas and applications, *Comm. Math. Phys.*, T. 99, 1985, pp. 115-140.
- [31 a] F. MAGRI, Geometry and soliton equations, in La Mécanique Analytique de Lagrange et son héritage, Collège de France, September 1988 (to appear).
- [32] Sh. MAJID, Non-commutative-geometric Groups by a Bicrossproduct construction: Hopf algebras at the Planck scale, Ph. D. Thesis, Harvard University, August 1988.
- [33] P. MICHOR, Remarks on the Schouten-Nijenhuis bracket, *Rendiconti Circ. Mat. Palermo* (2), Suppl. No. 16, 1987, pp. 207-215.
- [34] E. NELSON, Tensor Analysis, Princeton University Press, 1967.
- [35] A. NIJENHUIS and R. W. RICHARDSON Jr., Deformations of Lie algebra structures, J. Math. and Mech., T. 17, No. 1, 1967, pp. 89-105.
- [36] R. OUZILOU, Hamiltonian actions on Poisson manifolds, in Symplectic Geometry, A. CRUMEYROLLE and J. GRIFONE Eds., Research Notes in Math., No. 80, Pitman, 1983.
- [37] R. S. PALAIS, The Cohomology of Lie rings, Proc. Symp. Pure Math., 3, Amer. Math. Soc., 1961, pp. 130-137.
- [38] J. PRADINES, Théorie de Lie pour les groupoïdes différentiables. Calcul différentiel dans la catégorie des groupoïdes infinitésimaux, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, T. 264, série A, 1967, pp. 245-248.
- [39] G. S. RINEHART, Differential forms on general commutative algebras, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., T. 108, 1963, p. 195-222.
- [40] J. A. SCHOUTEN, On the differential operators of first order in tensor calculus, Conv. di Geom. Differen., 1953, Cremonese, Rome, 1954.
- [41] M. A. SEMENOV-TIAN-SHANSKY, What is a classical r-matrix?, Funct. Anal. Appl., T. 17, No. 4, 1983, pp. 259-272.
- [42] A. WEINSTEIN, Some remarks on dressing transformations, J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo, Sect. 1 A, Math., T. 36, 1988, pp. 163-167.
- [43] H. YOSHIDA, Integrability of generalized Toda lattice systems and singularities in the complex *t*-plane, in *Nonlinear Integrable Systems*, Classical Theory and Quantum Theory, World Scientific, Singapore, 1983.

(Manuscript received July 19, 1989.)